CINCINNATI FINANCIAL CORP Form PRE 14A February 17, 2010

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A INFORMATION

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934

Filed by the Registrant x

Filed by a Party other than the Registrant o

Check the appropriate box:

- x Preliminary Proxy Statement
- o Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
- o Definitive Proxy Statement
- o Definitive Additional Materials
- o Soliciting Material Pursuant to Section 240.14a-12

CINCINNATI FINANCIAL CORPORATION

(Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if other than the Registrant)

ŀ	ay	ment	of	fî.	ing :	fee ((c	hecl	k t	he	ap	pro	pri	ate	box):

x No fee required.

3) Filing Party: __

o Fee computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11

o Too tonipared on their color, per Englands The (A)(X) and o Th
1) Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
2) Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
3) Per unit price of other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was
determined):
4) Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
5) Total fee paid:
o Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.
o Check box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid previously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.
1) Amount Previously Paid:
2) Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:

4) Date Filed:	 	 	

CINCINNATI FINANCIAL CORPORATION

2010 SHAREHOLDER MEETING NOTICE AND PROXY STATEMENT

March, 2010
To the Shareholders of Cincinnati Financial Corporation:
You are cordially invited to attend the Annual Meeting of Shareholders of Cincinnati Financial Corporation, which will take place at 9:30 a.m. on Saturday, May 1, 2010, at the Cincinnati Art Museum, located in Eden Park, Cincinnati, Ohio. The business to be conducted at the meeting includes:
1. Electing four directors for terms of three years;
2. Approving an amendment to the company's Articles of Incorporation to declassify its board structure;
3. Approving an amendment to the company's Code of Regulations to add procedures for shareholder meeting proposals;
4. Ratifying the selection of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the company's independent registered public accounting firm for 2010;
5. Transacting such other business as may properly come before the meeting.
Shareholders of record at the close of business on March 3, 2010, are entitled to vote at the meeting.
Whether or not you plan to attend the meeting, please cast your vote as promptly as possible. We encourage you to vote via the Internet. It is convenient and saves your company significant postage and processing costs. You also may submit your vote by telephone or by mail, if you prefer.
Your Internet or telephone vote must be received by 11:59 p.m. Eastern Daylight-saving Time on April 30, 2010, to be counted in the final tabulation. Your interest and participation in the affairs of the company are appreciated.
/S/ Steven J. Johnston
Steven J. Johnston, FCAS, MAAA, CFA
Secretary
This proxy statement, the Annual Report on Form 10-K and voting instructions were first made available to Cincinnati Financial Corporation shareholders on March, 2010

Table of Contents

	Page
Frequently Asked Questions	3
Security Ownership of Principal Shareholders and Management	5
Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance	5
Information About the Board of Directors	6
Proposal 1 – Election of Directors	6
Nominees and Directors of Your Company	6
Proposal 2 – Approval of Amendment to Articles of Incorporation to Declassify the Structure of Our Board of Directors	f11
Committees of the Board and Meetings	13
Governance of Your Company	14
Code of Conduct	14
Governance Hotline	14
Board Leadership and Executive Sessions	14
Stock Ownership Guidelines	14
Risk Management	14
Director Independence	15
Director Nomination Considerations and Process	15
Communicating with the Board	16
Certain Relationships and Transactions	16
Proposal 3 – Approval of Amendment to Code of Regulations to Establish Procedures for Advance Notice of Director Nominations and Other Proposals at Shareholder Meetings	17
Audit-Related Matters	18
Proposal 4 – Ratification of Selection of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	18
Report of the Audit Committee	18

Fees Billed by the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	18
Services Provided by the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	18
Compensation of Named Executive Officers and Directors	19
Report of the Compensation Committee	19
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	19
Compensation Discussion and Analysis	19
Other Business	41
Conclusion	41
Appendix A – Amendment to Article Sixth of the Articles of Incorporation	42
	10
Appendix B – Amendment to Article 1 of the Code of Regulations	42
D 2	
Page 2	

Frequently Asked Questions

Who is soliciting my vote? – The board of directors of Cincinnati Financial Corporation is soliciting your vote for the 2010 Annual Meeting of Shareholders.

Who is entitled to vote? – Shareholders of record at the close of business on March 3, 2010, may vote.

How many votes do I have? - You have one vote for each share of common stock you owned on March 3, 2010.

How many votes can be cast by all shareholders? –____outstanding shares of common stock can be voted as of the close of business on March 3, 2010.

How many shares must be represented to hold the meeting? – A majority of the outstanding shares, or _____ shares, must be represented to hold the meeting.

How many votes are needed to elect directors and to approve the proposals? – The nominees for director receiving the four highest vote totals will be elected as directors. The proposed amendment to our Articles of Incorporation to declassify the structure of the board will be approved if at least 75 percent of issued and outstanding shares are voted in favor of the proposal. The proposed amendment to our Code of Regulations to include advance notice provisions will be approved if at least 50 percent of issued and outstanding shares are voted in favor of the proposal. Selection of our independent registered public accounting firm is ratified if votes cast in favor of the proposal exceed votes cast against it.

What if I vote "withhold" or "abstain?" – "Withhold" or "abstain" votes have no effect on the votes required to elect directors or to ratify the independent registered public accounting firm. Abstain votes have the same effect as votes "against" the proposals to amend the Articles of Incorporation and Code of Regulations.

Can my shares be voted if I don't return my proxy and don't attend the annual meeting? — If your shares are registered in your name, the answer is no. If your shares are registered in the name of a bank, broker or other nominee and you do not direct your nominee as to how to vote your shares, applicable rules provide that the nominee generally may vote your shares on any of the routine matters scheduled to come before the meeting. The proposal to ratify the selection of the independent registered public accounting firm is the only routine matter scheduled to come before this year's annual meeting. If a bank, broker or other nominee indicates on a proxy that it does not have discretionary authority to vote certain shares on a particular matter, these shares (called broker non-votes) will be counted as present in determining whether we have a quorum but will have no effect on the votes required to elect directors, to ratify the independent registered public accounting firm or to approve or reject the other proposals.

How do I vote? – You may vote by proxy, whether or not you attend the meeting, in one of three ways:

- Internet (www.proxyvote.com)
- Telephone (800-690-6903)
- Mail

Even if you plan to attend the annual meeting, we ask that you vote by Internet, telephone or mail. Attending the meeting does not constitute a revocation of a previously submitted vote.

Instructions for voting via the Internet or by telephone, along with the required Control Number (the Control Number is unique to each account), were provided to you by mail or by e-mail in late March or early April. If you receive information from us by mail, you also received a Notice or proxy card that can be returned in the postage-paid envelope that was included in the same envelope.

The deadline for Internet and telephone voting is 11:59 p.m., Eastern Daylight Time, April 30, 2010. If you choose to vote by mail, be sure to return your proxy card in time to be received and counted before the Annual Meeting.

Where do I locate my Control Number so I can vote? – If you receive our information in the mail, it will be on the card that also gives your name and the number of shares you hold. If you receive our information in e-mails, the Control Number is in the text of the e-mail.

What if I cannot locate my Control Number? – If you hold shares directly in your name, you may obtain your Control Number by calling 800-579-1639. If your shares are registered in the name of a bank, broker or other nominee, that firm will be able to supply the Control Number.

Can I obtain another proxy card so I can vote by mail? – If you hold shares directly in your name, you may obtain another proxy card by calling 800-579-1639. If your shares are registered in the name of a bank, broker or other nominee, that firm will be able to supply another proxy card.

Can I change my vote or revoke my proxy? – Yes. Just cast a new vote by Internet or telephone or send in a new signed proxy card with a later date. If you hold shares directly in your name, you may send a written notice of revocation to the secretary of the company. If you hold shares directly in your name and attend the annual meeting, you also may choose to vote in person at the meeting. To do so, at the meeting you can request a ballot and direct that your previously submitted proxy not be used. Otherwise, your attendance itself does not constitute a revocation of your previously submitted proxy.

How are the votes counted? – Votes cast by proxy are tabulated prior to the meeting by the holders of the proxies. Inspectors of election appointed at the meeting count the votes and announce the results. The proxy agent reserves the right not to vote any proxies that are altered in a manner not intended by the instructions contained in the proxy.

Could other matters be decided at the meeting? – We do not know of any matters to be considered at the annual meeting other than the election of directors and the proposals described in this proxy statement. For any other matters that do properly come before the meeting, your shares will be voted at the discretion of the proxy holder.

Who can attend the meeting? – The meeting is open to all interested parties.

Can I listen to the meeting if I cannot attend in person? – If you have access to the Internet, you can listen to a live webcast of the meeting. Instructions will be available on the Investors page of www.cinfin.com approximately two weeks before the meeting. An audio replay will be available on the Web site within two hours after the close of the meeting.

Why did my materials arrive in different envelopes – Again this year, our paper mailings were timed to meet new regulatory standards that help us keep mailing and paper costs low. Most shareholders who have not elected to receive information using electronic delivery received three mailings:

- In late March: you received a card notifying you that you could cast your vote after reviewing your company's year-end 2009 financial materials and proxy statement online. You also could request paper materials.
- In early April: if you hadn't yet voted, you received a second notification that your company's information is available. This notice also serves as your paper proxy card.
- A few days later, you received this proxy statement along with management's annual letter on performance, issues, events and trends.

If you are enrolled in electronic delivery, you received an e-mail notifying you of the availability of the information on the Internet and providing electronic voting instructions.

How can I obtain a 2009 Annual Report? – You can obtain our 2009 Annual Report on Form 10-K as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) at no cost in several different ways. You may view, search or print the document online from www.cinfin.com/Investors. You may ask that a copy be mailed to you by contacting the secretary of Cincinnati Financial Corporation. Or, you may request it directly from Shareholder Services. Please see the Contact Page of www.cinfin.com/Investors for details.

Security Ownership Of Principal Shareholders And Management

Under Section 13(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Exchange Act), a beneficial owner of a security is any person who directly or indirectly has or shares voting power or investment authority over such security. A beneficial owner under this definition need not enjoy the economic benefit of such securities. The following are the only shareholders known to the company who are deemed to be beneficial owners of at least 5 percent of our common stock as of March _____, 2010. John J. Schiff, Jr. and Thomas R. Schiff, directors of the company, are brothers.

Title Amount and Nature of Footnote Percent of Class Name and Address of Beneficial Owner Beneficial Ownership Reference of Class

Common stock John J. Schiff, Jr., CPCU

Cincinnati Financial Corporation

6200 South Gilmore Fairfield, OH 45014

Common stock Thomas R. Schiff

Cincinnati Financial Corporation

6200 South Gilmore Fairfield, OH 45014

Common stock BlackRock, Inc.

40 East 52nd Street New York, NY 10022

The outstanding common shares beneficially owned by each other director and directors and executive officers as a group as of March _____, 2010, are shown below:

Amount and Nature of Footnote Percent
Name of Beneficial Owner Beneficial Ownership Reference of Class

William F. Bahl, CFA, CIC James E. Benoski Gregory T. Bier Linda W. Clement-Holmes Kenneth C. Lichtendahl W. Rodney McMullen Gretchen W. Price Douglas S. Skidmore Kenneth W. Stecher

John F. Steele, Jr.

Other Directors

Larry R. Webb, CPCU

E. Anthony Woods

All directors and nondirector executive officers as a group (26 individuals)

Except as otherwise indicated in the notes below, each person has sole voting and investment power with respect to the common shares noted.

Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance

Directors, executive officers and 10 percent shareholders are required to report their beneficial ownership of our stock according to Section 16 of the Exchange Act. Those individuals are required by SEC regulations to furnish the company with copies of all Section 16(a) forms they file.

SEC regulations require us to identify in this proxy statement anyone who filed a required report late during the most recent calendar year. Based on our review of forms we received, or written representations from reporting persons stating that they were not required to file these forms, we believe that, during the calendar year 2009, all Section 16(a) filing requirements were satisfied on a timely basis except ____.

Information About the Board of Directors

The mission of the board is to encourage, facilitate and foster the long-term success of Cincinnati Financial Corporation. The board directs management in the performance of the company's obligations to our independent agents, policyholders, associates, communities and suppliers in a manner consistent with the company's mission and with the board's responsibility to shareholders to achieve the highest sustainable shareholder value over the long term.

Proposal 1 – Election of Directors

The board of directors currently consists of 14 directors divided into three classes, and each year the directors in one class are elected to serve terms of three years. This means that shareholders generally elect one-third of the members of the board of directors annually. For information about the board's proposal to amend the Articles of Incorporation to declassify its structure so that all directors would stand for election each year, see Proposal 2 beginning on Page ____.

This year, the term of office of five directors expires as of the 2010 Annual Meeting of Shareholders. Four of the directors with expiring terms are nominated for re-election. The fifth director with an expiring term, Mr. Benoski, is not standing for re-election because he has reached the recommended retirement age specified in our Corporate Governance Guidelines. We thank Mr. Benoski for his many years of service to the company. Following the election of directors at the Annual Meeting of Shareholders, the board intends to reduce its size to 13 directors.

The board of directors recommends a vote FOR Gregory T. Bier, Linda W. Clement-Holmes, Douglas S. Skidmore and Larry R. Webb as directors to hold office until the 2013 Annual Meeting of Shareholders and until their successors are elected.

We do not know of any reason that any of the nominees for director would not accept the nomination, and it is intended that votes will be cast to elect all four nominees as directors. In the event, however, that any nominee should refuse or be unable to accept the nomination, the people acting under the proxies intend to vote for the election of such person or people as the board of directors may recommend.

Nominees and Continuing Directors of Your Company

Each of our directors brings to our board extensive management and leadership experience gained through their service as executives and, in several cases chief executive officers of diverse businesses. In these executive roles, they have taken hands-on, day-to-day responsibility for strategy and operations, including management of capital, risk and business cycles. In addition, most current directors bring public company board experience – either significant experience on other boards or long service on our board – that broadens their knowledge of board policies and processes, rules and regulations, issues and solutions. Further, each director has civic and community involvement that mirrors our company's values emphasizing personal service and relationships and local decision making. The nominating committee's process to recommend qualified director candidates is described on Page __ under "Director Nomination Considerations and Process." In the paragraphs below, we describe specific individual qualifications and skills of our directors that contribute to the overall effectiveness of our board and its committees.

Set forth below are the names of the nominees for election to the office of director and each current director whose term does not expire at this time, along with their ages, the year first elected as a director, their present positions, principal occupations and public company directorships held in the past five or more years.

Nominees for Directors for Terms Expiring 2013

(Data as of March 3, 2010)

Gregory T. Bier, CPA (Ret), age 63, has been a director of the company since 2006 and currently is a member of the investment committee. He is a director on our insurance subsidiary boards.

As the former lead partner of a respected independent registered public accounting firm, Mr. Bier brings to our board relevant experience with accounting and reporting issues, SEC filings and complex corporate transactions for public companies including Fifth Third Bancorp, Procter & Gamble Co., the Midland Company, Cincinnati Financial Corporation and the E.W. Scripps Co.

Mr. Bier was the managing partner of the Cincinnati office of Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, from 1998 to 2002. He retired in 2002 after 23 years as a partner of the firm and 35 years of service, beginning in 1968 when he joined Haskins & Sells, which later became part of Deloitte. In February 2008, he became a director of LifePoint Hospitals Inc., a public company with \$3 billion of revenues that is a leading provider of healthcare services in non-urban communities in 18 states. He chairs LifePoint's audit and compliance committee and is a member of its compensation committee and corporate governance and nominating committee. From 2002 to 2007, Mr. Bier was an audit committee member for Catholic Healthcare Partners, one of the largest not-for-profit health systems in the United States. A graduate of Xavier University, he became a CPA in 1970 and is a member with retired status of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and the Ohio Society of Certified Public Accountants. His activities have included leadership and service on nonprofit community boards and foundations benefitting several schools, social services and civic organizations.

Linda Clement-Holmes, age 47, has been a director of the company since February 2010 and is a member of the audit committee.

Ms. Clement-Holmes has led teams responsible for every computer, handheld, phone, e-mail function, collaboration tools and systems support that keeps Procter & Gamble connected and operational. Her aptitude and accomplishments in these areas help our board to effectively evaluate our business processes and technology initiatives, assuring alignment of those initiatives with our strategic goals.

Ms. Clement-Holmes is senior vice president, since February 2010, of global diversity and global business service for the publicly traded P&G. She has been vice president of global business services since 2007, with responsibility from 2007 to 2009 for Central and Eastern Europe, Middle East and Africa and, in 2009, for External Strategic Alliances, Flow-to-the-Work Resources & Employee Solutions. From 2006 to 2007, she was manager, global business services, Central and Eastern Europe, Middle East and Africa, and in 2005, manager of Information & Decision Solutions, Infrastructure Services & Governance. Prior management positions in her 27-year tenure included service in various business areas: IT Outsourcing Initiative, Global Engineering & Development and Communications, Knowledge & Innovation Center of Expertise, New Initiatives and E-commerce, Sales Management Systems, and Management Systems Operations and Development. Ms. Clement-Holmes holds a Bachelor of Science degree in industrial management and computer science from Purdue University. Her activities have included leadership and service in nonprofit community boards supporting families and child care, educational and civic organizations, and professional organizations.

Douglas S. Skidmore, age 47, has been a company director since 2004 and currently is a member of our audit and nominating committees.

Mr. Skidmore has been responsible in his executive roles for strategic direction, marketing, human resources and overall growth and performance of his second-generation family business, which shares many characteristics with our typical commercial policyholders. In addition to providing a policyholder view of our products and services, he has management experience that equips him to contribute to the board's oversight of business processes and technology initiatives.

Mr. Skidmore has been chief executive officer since 2003 and president and director since 1994 of Skidmore Sales & Distributing Company Inc., privately owned, full service independent distributor and broker of quality industrial food ingredients, based in the Cincinnati area. He was marketing manager from 1990 to 1994. Mr. Skidmore was an account marketing representative for IBM Corp from 1987 to 1990, with previous experience as a marketing assistant for Intellitech and as a summer engineer for Procter & Gamble's Food Process and Product Development Lab. He earned a Master of Business Administration degree in management and operations from the J.L. Kellogg School of Management at Northwestern University after graduating from Purdue University. He has been president of the Food Ingredient Distributors Association since 2009 and its trustee since 2005. He is a member of the Institute of Food Technologists since 1990, with experience on its information systems committee.

Larry R. Webb, CPCU, age 54, has been a director of the company since 1979 and currently is a member of the executive committee. He is a director on our property casualty insurance subsidiary boards.

Mr. Webb brings to our board his insights as a principal owner of an independent insurance agency, with duties in financial management and accounting oversight, information technology, human resources, sales and marketing, risk management and relationship development with insurance companies and clients. His long tenure on our board and as a large shareholder, as well as his agency's representation of our products and services since 1951, brings the board deep institutional knowledge, promoting continuity of the agent-centered mission and values essential to our business model.

Mr. Webb has been president since 1994 and director since 1980 of Webb Insurance Agency Inc., a privately owned independent insurance agency based in Lima, Ohio. Prior to becoming president, he was treasurer of the agency from 1981 to 1994. He has been a licensed insurance agent for 33 years. A graduate of Ohio University, Mr. Webb earned the Chartered Property Casualty Underwriter designation in 1982 and served as president from 1987 to 1988 and director from 1986 to 1992 of the Grand Lake Chapter of CPCU. His activities have included leadership and service to nonprofit community boards that support business ethics, cancer research, an airport authority, and cultural organizations.

Continuing Directors for Terms Expiring 2011

(Data as of March 3, 2010)

Kenneth C. Lichtendahl, age 61, has been a director of the company since 1988 and currently is chairman of the audit committee and a member of the nominating committee.

Mr. Lichtendahl has served for more than 20 years on our board and audit and compensation committees, supporting institutional continuity with company and industry knowledge accumulated through all phases of industry and economic cycles and through our expansion over that period. He brings valuable insights gained in developing customer relationships, ethical practices, quality staff and product differentiation that helped turn his company into the 10th-largest brewer in the United States before Boston Beer acquired it in 1996.

Mr. Lichtendahl is president, chief executive officer and director of Tradewinds Beverage Company, a privately owned, Cincinnati-based company. Tradewinds was formed in 1996 following the sale of the Hudepohl-Schoenling Brewing Co. After holding various management positions at Hudepohl-Schoenling, he was president from 1978 to 1996. He also was a director for 12 years of Centennial Savings Bank in Cincinnati, which had grown to 11 offices and \$700 million of deposits before its sale to National City Bank in 2000. A graduate of the University of Cincinnati, Mr. Lichtendahl's activities have included leadership and service on nonprofit community boards supporting youth and civic organizations.

W. Rodney McMullen, age 49, has been a director of the company since 2001 and currently is chairman of the compensation committee and a member of the executive and investment committees. He is a director on our insurance subsidiary boards.

Mr. McMullen has worked with The Kroger Company's board on business strategy and transactions including business model transformation, mergers and acquisitions, divestitures, and management transition. His daily experience leading a large public company equips him to understand and guide management decisions and actions related to planning, risk management, investor relations, marketing and capital management.

Since August 2009, Mr. McMullen has been president and chief operating officer of Kroger, a publicly traded, Cincinnati-based company that is the nation's second largest retail grocery chain. He has served as a director of Kroger since 2003, when he was promoted to vice chairman of the board. Prior to his appointment as vice chairman, Mr. McMullen was executive vice president of strategy, planning and finance from 2000 to 2003. He joined Kroger as a part-time store clerk in 1978 and has held key financial positions, including corporate controller and chief financial officer. He is a member since 2007 of the board of directors of Global Standards 1, a privately owned company that owns UPC and RFID codes; and since 2003 of the board of directors of dunnhumby, USA, a privately owned company that analyzes customer data to improve customer experience. Mr. McMullen holds a Master of Science degree in accounting from the University of Kentucky, where he also completed his undergraduate degree. His activities have included leadership and service on nonprofit community boards and committees that support a private university and independent living for the disabled and disadvantaged.

Thomas R. Schiff, age 62, has been a director of the company since 1975 and currently is a member of the investment committee. He is a director on our insurance subsidiary boards.

Mr. Schiff's long tenure on our board helps provide ongoing insight into how we are serving our primary customer, the independent insurance agent. He contributes to assessments of the impacts of our board decisions on agency operations, including sales, claims, professional advising and financial management. Additionally, he brings the perspective of a large shareholder to our board discussions and decisions.

Mr. Schiff has been chairman and chief executive officer since 1996 and a director and an agent with John J. & Thomas R. Schiff & Co. Inc., a privately owned independent insurance agency based in the Cincinnati area. He previously was its president from 1983 to 1996 and sales manager from 1970 to 1983. He also is chief executive officer and chairman of Lightborne Properties, Lightborne Communications and Lightborne Publications, privately owned media companies based in the Cincinnati area. Mr. Schiff is a graduate of Ohio University. His activities have included leadership and service to nonprofit community boards and foundations that support fine and performing arts, arts education, a hospital and children's dental services.

John F. Steele, Jr., age 56, has been a company director since 2005 and currently is a member of our audit and executive committees. He is a director on our property casualty insurance subsidiary boards.

Mr. Steele has provided his firm with corporate oversight and strategic direction of all aspects of business ownership, operations and customer relationships. He brings to our board a policyholder perspective, including intimate knowledge of a family-run corporation and of the construction industry, which is the source of 34 percent of our commercial general liability insurance premiums.

Mr. Steele is chairman since 2004, chief executive officer since 1994 and a director since 1985 of Hilltop Basic Resources Inc., a privately owned aggregates and ready mixed concrete supplier to the construction industry, based in the Cincinnati area. He started his career at Hilltop in sales and assumed responsibility for operations over time, becoming president in 1991 and holding that title until 2004. Prior to joining Hilltop, he was a sales executive for William Powell Company, a privately-owned industrial valve manufacturer for which he has been a director since 2004. He also has been a director for privately-owned Smook Bros. Inc., a Canadian construction company, since 2006. He has served on professional boards including the National Stone, Sand & Gravel Association, the Ohio Aggregates Association and the Ohio Ready Mixed Concrete Association. Mr. Steele has a Master of Business Administration from Xavier University and a Bachelor degree from Rollins College. His activities have included leadership and service on nonprofit boards for a youth mentoring organization, a university center for the study of family businesses and a community college.

Continuing Directors for Terms Expiring 2012

(Data as of March 3, 2010)

William F. Bahl, CFA, CIC, age 58, has been a director of the company since 1995 and currently is chairman of the nominating committee and a member of the audit and investment committees. He is a director on our insurance subsidiary boards.

Mr. Bahl co-founded a firm that performs financial analysis of publicly held securities, advising and managing portfolios for high-net-worth and institutional clients. His expertise helps support the board's oversight of our investment operations, which continue to be our main source of profits. His familiarity with public company governance structures and policies beyond our own contributes to full discussion and evaluation of our options.

Mr. Bahl is the chairman of Bahl & Gaynor Investment Counsel Inc., an independent registered investment adviser based in Cincinnati. Before co-founding Bahl & Gaynor in 1990, he was senior vice president and chief investment officer at Northern Trust Company in Chicago and held prior positions for Fifth Third Bank and Mellon Bank. Mr. Bahl has been is a director of LCA-Vision Inc. since 2005, serving as chair of this publicly traded company's compensation committee and a member of its audit committee. He was a trustee until 2006 of The Preferred Group of Funds. Mr. Bahl earned a Master of Business Administration from the University of Michigan after graduating from the University of Florida. He has qualified for the Chartered Financial Analyst designation since 1979 and the Chartered Investment Counselor designation since 1990. His activities have included leadership and service on nonprofit community boards and foundations benefitting parks, schools, a hospital association and youth organizations.

Gretchen W. Price, age 55, has been a director of the company since 2002 and currently is a member of our audit, compensation and nominating committees.

Ms. Price's current and past executive positions have developed her expertise in areas of focus for our board, including accounting, auditing and financial reporting, investor relations, capital management, human resources, information technology, strategic planning and business planning. Board discussions and decisions benefit from her knowledge of customer relationship management and distribution chains.

Ms. Price is executive vice president and chief financial officer since January 2008 of philosophy inc., an international prestige beauty brand based in Phoenix, Arizona. Prior to joining this firm, she held positions with expanding responsibility over her 31-year tenure at publicly traded Procter & Gamble Company: vice president and general manager from 2007 to January 2008, responsible for Go-To-Market Reinvention Strategy for Global Operations and Gillette acquisition integration; vice president of finance and accounting for Global Operations from 2001 to 2007, responsible for Worldwide Financial Leadership; vice president and treasurer from 1998 to 2001, responsible for Global Treasury, investor relations and mergers and acquisitions; and vice president of Global Internal Audit from 1996 to 1998. A graduate of the University of Kentucky, she earned the Certified Internal Auditor designation in 1996. She has been a member of the Financial Executives Institute and of the Institute of Internal Auditors. Her activities have included leadership and service on nonprofit community boards and committees that provide funding for fine arts and music, human service programs and student scholarships.

John J. Schiff, Jr., CPCU, age 66, has been a director of the company for 41 years and chairman of our board for 24 years. He also is chairman of our executive and investment committees and chairman of our insurance and insurance brokerage subsidiary boards.

Mr. Schiff's long tenure in our executive and board leadership strongly links us to the mission and values established by our founding agents. Our former chief executive officer and a licensed agent, he brings a blended perspective, assuring leadership and cultural continuity through agent-centered decisions that differentiate us from competitors. His insights gained from years of service on multiple public company boards helps preserve our business model's long-term approach to creating shareholder value.

From 1986 to the present, Mr. Schiff has been chairman of the company's board of directors and, except 2006 to 2008, chairman of its lead subsidiary, The Cincinnati Insurance Company. In addition, he was president and chief executive officer of the company and of the subsidiary from 1999 to 2006, thereafter retaining only the company-level chairman and chief executive officer roles from 2006 until July 2008 when he resumed the subsidiary chairman title. From 1983 to 1996, Mr. Schiff was chairman, chief executive officer and an agent with John J. & Thomas R. Schiff & Co. Inc., a privately owned, Cincinnati-based independent insurance agency. Prior to 1983, he was an agent, vice president and secretary of the John J. Schiff & Company Inc., which he joined in 1965 after earning a Bachelor of Science degree in risk and insurance management from The Ohio State University. He earned the Chartered Property Casualty Underwriter designation in 1972 and is a member of The American Institute for Chartered Property Casualty Underwriters, serving as its trustee from 1992 to 2004 and as an executive committee member. Mr. Schiff has experience as a director of publicly traded Cincinnati-based companies: Fifth Third Bancorp and The Fifth Third Bank since 1983, including periods of service on compensation, executive and trust committees; The Standard Register Company, a document management services company, since 1982, including periods of service on its audit and pension advisory committees; Cinergy Corporation, from 1994 to 2005 when it was acquired by Duke Energy Corporation; and Cinergy's predecessor, Cincinnati Gas & Electric Company, from 1986 to 1995. He served at various times on Cinergy's audit and compensation committees. Mr. Schiff also is a director of two privately owned companies, the Cincinnati Bengals Inc. and the independent insurance agency named above. His activities have included leadership and service to nonprofit community boards and foundations that support arts education, high school and university education, a hospital and general philanthropy.

Kenneth W. Stecher, age 63, has been a company director since 2008. He currently is a member of the executive and investment committees. He is a director on all subsidiary boards.

As our chief executive officer, Mr. Stecher provides the board with information gained from hands-on management of our operations, identifying our near-term and long-term challenges and opportunities. Over his long tenure, he has been our chief financial officer responsible for capital management, our face to the analyst and investor communities and our corporate secretary conversant with governance trends. In the course of his financial leadership, he developed business knowledge and relationships across our operations, uniquely positioning him to assemble our executive team and help the board plan for executive transitions.

Mr. Stecher has been the president and chief executive officer of the company and its lead subsidiary, The Cincinnati Insurance Company, since July 2008. For both companies, he was chief financial officer from 2000 to 2008 and executive vice president from 2006 to 2008. He also was chairman of the subsidiary from 2006 to 2008. He served as senior vice president for both companies until 2006, beginning in 1999 for the company and in 1997 for its subsidiary. He was secretary of both companies until from 1999 to 2008. He was treasurer for the company from 2000 to 2008. Mr. Stecher advanced through the ranks of the company's life insurance subsidiaries from 1967 to 1982, when his responsibilities within the accounting area broadened to include property casualty insurance accounting. He is a trustee since 2009 of the American Institute for Chartered Property Casualty Underwriters, and past president of the Insurance Accounting & Systems Association, Southwestern Ohio Chapter. He earned a Master of Business Administration degree in finance from Xavier University after graduating from the University of Cincinnati. His activities have included service and leadership on nonprofit community boards that support high school and college institutions.

E. Anthony Woods, age 69, has been a director of the company since 1998 and currently is a member of the compensation, executive and investment committees. He is a director on our insurance subsidiary boards.

Mr. Woods gained board and executive experience by leading high-growth organizations, enhancing his business development skills, financial acumen and sensitivity to shareholder expectations. His board and board committee service for multiple public and private companies in the healthcare and financial services sectors gives him a wide breadth of exposure to strategic, legal, investing, financing and operating issues and facilitates his contributions to oversight in these areas.

Mr. Woods is chairman and chief executive officer of his privately owned firm, SupportSource LLC, which offers management financial and investment consulting. He has been chairman since 2003 of Deaconess Associations Inc., a Cincinnati-based, nonprofit healthcare services organization. From 1987 to 2003, he led Deaconess's strategic expansion, serving as its president and chief executive officer, with prior experience from 1997 to 2003 as its chief financial officer. He has been chairman since 2006 and director since 2004 of LCA-Vision Inc., a publicly traded company, serving on its audit, compensation, governance and nominating committees. He has been a director since 2008 and audit committee member of Anchor Funding Services LLC, a financial services company serving small businesses; a director since 2006 of Phoenix Health Systems, a privately owned information technology company serving hospitals and related organizations; and a director since 2008 of Critical Homecare Solutions Inc., a privately owned company providing home health care services. Mr. Woods has Bachelor and Master of Science degrees in engineering from the University of Tennessee and a Master of Business Administration in marketing and finance from Samford University.

Proposal 2 – Approval of Amendment to Articles of Incorporation to Declassify the Structure of Our Board of Directors

Purpose

Article Sixth of our Articles of Incorporation (the Articles) currently provides for the classification of the board of directors into three classes, with election of each class every three years, and contains classification provisions concerning the filling of director vacancies. At last year's Annual Meeting of Shareholders, a majority of the voting shareholders voted to ask the board of directors to take steps toward declassifying the structure of our board, ultimately requiring all directors to stand for election each year. These votes represented a total of 49.06 percent of the issued and outstanding common shares of the company.

Accordingly, the board of directors recommends approval of an amendment to Article Sixth of the company's Articles that would declassify the board and ultimately cause each director to be elected annually for a one-year term.

A classified board of directors can make it more difficult for shareholders to change a majority of directors even if a majority of the shareholders are dissatisfied with the performance of incumbent directors. Many investors believe that the election of directors is the primary means for shareholders to influence corporate governance policies and to hold management accountable for implementing these policies.

Our board of directors is committed to good corporate governance. They examined the arguments for and against continuation of the classified board, in light of the size and financial strength of the company and the vote of the company's shareholders, and determined that the classified board structure should be eliminated. The board believes that all directors should be equally accountable at all times for the company's performance and that the will of the majority of shareholders should not be impeded by a classified board structure.

Upon approval, the proposed amendment will allow shareholders to review and express their opinions on the performance of all directors each year. Because the number of terms an individual may serve is not limited, the continuity and stability of the board's membership and our policies and long-term strategic planning should not be affected.

If our shareholders do not approve these amendments, the board will remain classified and the directors will continue to be elected to serve three-year terms, subject to their earlier death, resignation, retirement or removal.

Description of Amendment

If the proposed amendment is approved by the requisite vote of the shareholders, the classification of the board will be phased out as follows:

- The term of those directors elected at the 2010 Annual Meeting of Shareholders will end at the 2013 Annual Meeting of Shareholders, at which those directors will be eligible to stand for re-election for a one-year term.
 - Those continuing directors whose current terms expire at the 2011 or 2012 Annual Meeting of Shareholders, respectively, will serve the remainder of their terms (i.e., until the 2011 or 2012 annual meeting of shareholders, respectively), and thereafter will be eligible to stand for re-election for a one-year term.
- Any director chosen as a result of a newly-created directorship or to fill a vacancy on the board will hold office until the next annual meeting of shareholders, at which the director will be eligible to stand for re-election for a one-year term.

The foregoing description is a summary of the proposal and is not complete. The summary is qualified by reference to the actual text of the proposed amended and restated Article Sixth of the Articles, which, if approved, will replace the current Article Sixth in its entirety and is attached to this 2010 Shareholder Meeting Notice and Proxy Statement as Appendix A. Additions to the current Article Sixth are underlined and deletions are shown as text that has been struck through.

Vote Required

Approval of this proposal to amend the Articles to declassify our board of directors requires the affirmative vote of the holders of 75 percent of the issued and outstanding common shares. Abstentions and broker non-votes have the same effect as votes against the proposal.

The board of directors recommends that shareholders vote FOR approval of the amendments to the company's Articles of Incorporation to declassify the company's board of directors.

Committees of the Board and Meetings

There are five standing committees of the board: the audit committee, the compensation committee, the executive committee, the investment committee and the nominating committee. Each committee operates pursuant to a written charter adopted by the board, copies of which are posted on our website at www.cinfin.com/Investors. Each year the board considers changes to the charters recommended by each committee, if any, and reapproves them.

The following table summarizes the current membership of the board and each of its committees, as well as the number of times the board and each committee met during 2009:

	Board	Audit	Compensation	Executive	Investment	Nominating
Mr. Bahl	X	X	_		X	Chair
Mr. Benoski	X			X	X	
Mr. Bier	X				X	
Ms. Clement-Holmes	X	X				
Mr. Lichtendahl	X	Chair				X
Mr. McMullen	X		Chair	X	X	
Ms. Price	X	X	X			X
Mr. T. Schiff	X				X	
Mr. J. Schiff, Jr.	Chair			Chair	Chair	
Mr. Skidmore	X	X				X
Mr. Stecher	X			X	X	
Mr. Steele, Jr.	X	X		X		
Mr. Webb	X			X		
Mr. Woods	X		X	X	X	
Number of 2009 meetings	4	4	5	5	11	3

Board members are encouraged to attend the Annual Meeting of Shareholders, all meetings of the board and the meetings of committees of which they are a member. In 2009, all directors attended 100 percent of the board and committee meetings of which they were members.

The annual meeting of directors is held immediately following the annual shareholders' meeting at the same location. In May 2009, all of the company's then 13 directors attended the Annual Meeting of Shareholders. The board of directors will review committee assignments at its meeting on May 1, 2010.

Audit Committee – The purpose of the audit committee is to oversee the process of accounting and financial reporting, audits and financial statements of the company. The report of the audit committee begins on Page ____.

All of the members of the audit committee meet the NASDAQ criteria for independence and audit committee membership and also are independent for purposes of Section 10A-3 of the Exchange Act. Further, Mr. Bahl and Ms. Price qualify as financial experts according to the SEC definition and meet the standards established by NASDAQ for financial expertise.

Compensation Committee – The compensation committee discharges the responsibility of the board of directors relating to compensation of the company's directors, its principal executive officers and its internal audit officer. The committee also administers the company's stock- and performance-based compensation plans. The report of the compensation committee begins on Page ____.

All of the members of the compensation committee meet the NASDAQ criteria for independence, qualify as "non-employee directors" for purposes of Rule 16b-2 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (Exchange

Act), and as "outside directors" for purposes of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code (Section 162(m)).

Executive Committee – The purpose of the executive committee is to exercise the powers of the board of directors in the management of the business and affairs of the company between meetings of the board of directors. Independence requirements do not apply to the executive committee.

Investment Committee – The investment committee provides oversight of the policies and procedures of the investment department of the company and its subsidiaries and reviews the invested assets of the company. The objective of the committee is to oversee the management of the portfolio to ensure the long-term security of the company. Independence requirements do not apply to the investment committee.

Nominating Committee – The nominating committee identifies, recruits and recommends qualified candidates for election as directors and officers of the company and as directors of its subsidiaries. The committee also nominates directors for committee membership. Further, the committee oversees compliance with the corporate governance policies for the company.

All of the members of the nominating committee meet the NASDAQ criteria for independence.

Governance of Your Company

Our primary governance policies and practices are set forth in our Corporate Governance Guidelines, Code of Ethics for Senior Financial Officers and Code of Conduct applicable to all associates of the company. The nominating committee reviews these documents annually, and occasionally recommends changes for the board's consideration and approval. These guidelines and codes are available on our Web site at www.cinfin.com.

Certain of the board's governance policies and practices are summarized below:

Code of Conduct – Our Code of Conduct applies to all of our associates, including our officers and directors. It establishes ethical standards for a variety of topics, including, complying with laws and regulations, observing blackout periods for trading in the company's securities, accepting and giving gifts, handling conflicts of interest, proper handling the company's confidential information and personal data of consumers, and reporting illegal or unethical behavior.

Governance Hotline – Our audit committee oversees a governance hotline for the reporting of concerns about the company's auditing, accounting and financial reporting activities. Callers can remain anonymous or identify themselves. The hotline is maintained by a third-party vendor. Transcripts of all calls are reported to the audit committee.

Board Leadership and Executive Sessions – The chairman of the board presides at all meetings of the board. The chairman is appointed on an annual basis by at least a majority vote of the remaining directors. Currently, the offices of chairman of the board and chief executive officer are separated. The company has no fixed policy with respect to the separation of the offices of the chairman of the board and chief executive officer. The board believes that the separation of the offices of the chairman of the board and chief executive officer is part of the succession planning process and that it is in the best interests of the company to make this determination from time to time.

The chairs of our audit, compensation and nominating committees are our co-lead independent directors. These independent directors chair the executive sessions of board meetings without management present, and facilitate the communication between the independent directors and management on matters of interest. The independent directors meet in executive session, outside of the presence of management, at every regularly scheduled meeting of the board of directors.

Stock Ownership Guidelines – Our directors and officers are subject to stock ownership guidelines that set targets for levels of ownership at a multiple of the officer's salary or director's meeting fees. Because of recent disruptions of the market, in October 2008 the time for achieving targeted levels of ownership was extended to five years after joining the board or earning a promotion or 10 years from October 2008, whichever is later. Director and Officer Ownership Guidelines are available on our Web site at www.cinfin.com/Investors.

Risk Management – The board believes that oversight of the company's risk management efforts is the responsibility of the entire board. It views enterprise risk management as an integral part of the company's strategic planning process. The subject of risk management is a recurring agenda item, for which the board receives a report at each regularly

scheduled board meeting from the vice president of planning and risk management, including in-person reports twice each year. The vice president of planning and risk management reports directly to the board of directors.

Additionally, the charters of certain of the board's committees assign oversight responsibility for particular areas of risk. For example, our audit committee oversees management of risks related to accounting, auditing and financial reporting and maintaining effective internal controls for financial reporting. Our nominating committee oversees risk associated with our corporate governance guidelines and code of conduct, including compliance with listing standards for independent directors, committee assignments and conflicts of interest. Our compensation committee oversees the risk related to our executive compensation plans and arrangements. Our investment committee oversees the risks related to managing our investment portfolio. All of these risks are discussed with the entire board in the ordinary course of the chairperson's report of committee activities at regular board meetings.

Director Independence – Each year, based on all relevant facts and circumstances, the board determines which directors satisfy the criteria for independence. To be found independent, a director must not have a material relationship with the company, either directly or indirectly as a partner, other than a limited partner, controlling shareholder or executive officer of another organization that has a relationship with the company that could affect the director's ability to exercise independent judgment.

Directors deemed independent are believed to satisfy the definitions of independence required by the rules and regulations of the SEC and the listing standards of NASDAQ. The board has determined that these directors and nominees meet the applicable criteria for independence as of January 29, 2010: William F. Bahl, Linda Clement-Holmes, Kenneth C. Lichtendahl, W. Rodney McMullen, Gretchen W. Price, Douglas S. Skidmore, John F. Steele, Jr. and E. Anthony Woods.

Following the re-election of the directors included in this proxy, a majority (eight) of the 13 directors would meet the applicable criteria for independence under the listing standards of NASDAQ.

Director Nomination Considerations and Process – The nominating committee considers many factors when determining the eligibility of candidates for nomination as director. The committee does not have a diversity policy; however, the committee's goal is to nominate candidates from a broad range of experiences and backgrounds who can contribute to the board's overall effectiveness in meeting its mission. The committee is charged with identifying nominees with certain characteristics:

- Demonstrated character and integrity
- An ability to work with others
- Sufficient time to devote to the affairs of the company
- Willingness to enter into a long-term association with the company, in keeping with the company's overall business strategy.

The nominating committee also considers the needs of the board in accounting and finance, business judgment, management, industry knowledge, leadership and such other areas as the board deems appropriate. The committee further considers factors included in the Corporate Governance Guidelines that might preclude nomination or re-nomination.

In particular, the nominating committee seeks to support our unique, agent-centered business model. The committee believes that the board should include a variety of individuals, serving alongside independent insurance agents who bring a special knowledge of policyholders and agents in the communities where we do business.

Potential board nominees generally are identified by referral. The nominating committee follows a five-part process to evaluate nominees for director. The committee first performs initial screening that includes reviewing background information on the candidates, evaluating their qualifications against the criteria set forth in the company's Corporate Governance Guidelines and, as the committee believes is appropriate, discussing the potential candidates with the individual or individuals making the referrals. Second, for candidates who qualify for additional consideration, the committee interviews the potential nominees as to their background, interests and potential commitment to the company and its operating philosophy. Third, the committee may seek references from sources identified by the candidates as well as sources known to the committee members. Fourth, the committee may ask other members of the board for their input. Finally, the committee develops a list of nominees who exhibit the characteristics desired of directors and satisfy the needs of the board.

The nominating committee will consider candidates recommended by shareholders. Shareholders wishing to propose a candidate for consideration may provide information about such a candidate in writing to the secretary of the company, giving the candidate's name, biographical data and qualifications, and emphasizing the characteristics set forth in our Corporate Governance Guidelines available on our Web site at www.cinfin.com/Investors. Preferably, any such referral would contain sufficient information to enable the committee to preliminarily screen the referred candidate for the needs of the board, if any, in accounting and finance, business judgment, management, industry knowledge, leadership, and the board's independence requirements.

Since the 2009 annual shareholders' meeting, no fees were paid to any third party to identify, evaluate, or assist in identifying and evaluating potential nominees. In 2009, one of our independent directors referred Linda Clement-Holmes to our nominating committee as a candidate. On the recommendation of the nominating committee, the board of directors increased its size to 14 and elected Ms. Clement-Holmes to the board at its regularly scheduled meeting on January 29, 2010.

Communicating with the Board – Shareholders may direct a communication to board members by sending it to the attention of the secretary of the company, Cincinnati Financial Corporation, P.O. Box 145496, Cincinnati, Ohio, 45250-5496. The company and board of directors have not established a formal process for determining whether all shareholder communication received by the secretary will be forwarded to directors. Nonetheless, the board welcomes shareholder communication and has instructed the secretary of the company to use reasonable criteria to determine whether correspondence should be forwarded. The board believes that correspondence has been and will continue to be forwarded appropriately. However, exceptions may occur, and the board does not intend to provide management with instructions that limit its ability to make reasonable business decisions. Examples of exceptions would be routine items such as requests for publicly available information that can be provided by company associates; vendor solicitations that appear to be mass-directed to board members of a number of companies; or correspondence that raises issues related to specific company transactions (insurance policies or claims) where there may be privacy concerns or other issues.

In some circumstances, the board anticipates that management would provide the board or board member with summary information regarding correspondence.

Certain Relationships and Transactions – The audit committee follows a written policy for review and approval of transactions involving the company and related persons, defined as directors and executive officers or their immediate family members, or shareholders owning 5 percent or greater of our outstanding stock. The policy covers any related transaction that meets the minimum threshold for disclosure in the proxy statement under the relevant SEC rules, generally transactions involving amounts exceeding \$120,000 in which a related person has a direct or indirect material interest.

As it examines individual transactions for approval, the committee considers:

- Whether the transaction creates a conflict of interest or would violate the company's Code of Conduct
- Whether the transaction would impair the independence of a director
- Whether the transaction would be fair
- Any other factor the committee deems appropriate

Consideration of transactions with related parties is a regular item on the audit committee's agenda. Most of the transactions fall into the categories of standard agency contracts with directors who are principals of independent insurance agencies that sell our insurance products or with directors and executive officers who purchase the company's insurance products on the same terms as such products are offered to the public. Because the committee does not believe these classes of transactions create conflicts of interest or otherwise violate our Code of Conduct, the committee deems such transactions pre-approved.

The following transactions in 2009 with related persons were determined to pose no actual conflict of interest and were approved by the committee pursuant to its policy:

Kenneth C. Lichtendahl is a director of Cincinnati Financial Corporation and the president and chief executive officer of Tradewinds Beverage Company, which entered into a three-year lease for certain bottle capping equipment valued at \$273,900 from CFC Investment Company, the company's leasing subsidiary.

John J. Schiff, Jr. is chairman of the board of Cincinnati Financial Corporation, and all its subsidiaries in 2009 except former subsidiary CinFin Capital Management Company. He and Thomas R. Schiff, also a director of Cincinnati

Financial Corporation, are principal owners and directors of John J. & Thomas R. Schiff & Co. Inc., a privately owned insurance agency that represents a number of insurance companies, including our insurance subsidiaries. Our insurance and leasing subsidiaries paid John J. & Thomas R. Schiff & Co. Inc. commissions and finder's fees of \$4,981,750 and \$668, respectively. The company purchased various insurance policies through John J. & Thomas R. Schiff & Co. Inc. for premiums totaling \$1,141,889. John J. & Thomas R. Schiff & Co. Inc. purchased group health coverage from our life insurance subsidiary for a premium of \$132,171 and paid rent to the company in the amount of \$122,445 for office space located in the headquarters building.

Douglas S. Skidmore is a director of Cincinnati Financial Corporation and principal owner, director, chief executive officer and president of Skidmore Sales & Distributing Company Inc., which purchased property, casualty and life insurance from our insurance subsidiaries for premiums totaling \$278,475.

John F. Steele, Jr. is a director of Cincinnati Financial Corporation and chairman and chief executive officer of Hilltop Basic Resources Inc., which purchased property casualty insurance from our insurance subsidiaries for premiums totaling \$383,880.

Larry R. Webb is a director of Cincinnati Financial Corporation and president, director and a principal owner of Webb Insurance Agency Inc., a privately owned insurance agency that represents a number of insurance companies, including our insurance subsidiaries. The company's insurance subsidiaries paid Webb Insurance Agency Inc. commissions of \$554,490.

A brother of Timothy L. Timmel, senior vice president of operations of the company's insurance subsidiaries, is a secretary of the company's property casualty insurance subsidiary and manager of workers' compensation claims in the Headquarters Claims department with 32 years of experience in both the Field Claims and Headquarters Claims departments. In 2009, Mr. Timmel's brother earned compensation consisting of salary, cash bonus, stock-based compensation and perquisites totaling \$134,692. The amount of compensation was established by the company in accordance with our employment and compensation practices applicable to associates with equivalent qualifications and responsibilities and holding similar positions.

Proposal 3– Approval of Amendments to Regulations to Establish Procedures for Advance Notice of Director Nominations and Other Proposals at Shareholder Meetings

Purpose

Our Code of Regulations (Regulations) currently contains no provisions that set forth the procedural requirements regarding a shareholder's ability to propose business at shareholder meetings or nominate a candidate for election to the board of directors. While SEC rules require a shareholder to notify a corporation within a specified period of time prior to an annual meeting of shareholders if the shareholder seeks to have a proposal included in a proxy statement, a shareholder could disrupt a meeting by attempting to bring inappropriate business before the meeting without providing advance notice to the corporation. Rules of order for the conduct of shareholder meetings are appropriate, and many corporations provide for such rules.

Description of Amendment

The proposed amendment sets forth the time period in which a shareholder must provide notice to the company and the procedure to be followed in order to propose business at shareholder meetings or nominate a candidate for election to the board. The proposed amendment does not affect any rights of shareholders to request inclusion of proposals in our proxy statement pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the U.S. Securities Exchange Act, as amended (the Exchange Act) by satisfying the notice and other requirements of Rule 14a-8 in lieu of satisfying the requirements in the proposed amendments.

Under the proposed amendment, Section 5 would be added to Article I of the Regulations, expressly providing the chairman or other presiding officer of the meeting with the ability to set and modify the agenda for the meeting.

Section 6 would be added to Article I of the Regulations, allowing a shareholder to propose business at an annual meeting by delivering a notice of a proposal to the secretary of the corporation not less than 60 days nor more than 100 days prior to the first anniversary of the previous year's annual meeting. If, however, the date of the annual meeting is more than 30 days before or more than 60 days after the first anniversary of the previous year's annual meeting, shareholders would instead be required to deliver such notice not earlier than the 100th day prior to the annual meeting and not later than the day that is the later of the 60th day prior to the annual meeting or the 10th day following the day on which we first publicly disclose the date of the annual meeting. Section 6 provides that

shareholders would not be permitted to propose business for special meetings. As proposed, Section 6 requires the notice of a shareholder be in a certain form that includes information about the item of business to be brought before the meeting and specific information about the shareholder and its interests. Section 6 also provides a requirement that the shareholder update its proposed item of business as necessary.

Section 7 would be added to Article I of the regulations, permitting a shareholder to nominate a candidate for election to the board of directors by delivering timely notice of such nomination to the secretary of the corporation within the same time frames as required for a shareholder's proposal of business, as described in the paragraph above. The notice delivered to the company must include specific information about the nominating shareholder, as well as about the proposed nominee. Section 7 also requires that the shareholder update its nomination as necessary.

The foregoing descriptions are summaries of the proposals and are not complete. The summaries are qualified by reference to the actual text of the proposed Sections 5, 6 and 7 to Article I of our Regulations, which is attached to this 2010 Shareholder Meeting Notice and Proxy Statement as Appendix B.

Vote Required

Approval of this proposal to amend the Regulations to establish procedures for advance notice of director nominations and other proposals at shareholder meetings requires the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the issued and outstanding common shares. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have the same effect as votes against the proposal.

The board of directors recommends that shareholders vote FOR approval of the amendments to the company's Code of Regulations to establish procedures for advance notice of shareholder proposals and shareholder nominations.

Audit-Related Matters

Proposal 4- Management's Proposal to Ratify Appointment of the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The audit committee has appointed the firm of Deloitte & Touche LLP as the company's independent registered public accounting firm for 2010. Although action by shareholders in this matter is not required, the audit committee believes that it is appropriate to seek shareholder ratification of this appointment and to seriously consider shareholder opinion on this issue.

Representatives from Deloitte & Touche LLP, which also served as the company's independent registered public accounting firm for the last calendar year, will be present at the 2010 Annual Meeting of Shareholders and will be afforded the opportunity to make any statements they wish and to answer appropriate questions.

To ratify the appointment of Deloitte & Touche LLP, a majority of votes cast at the meeting must be voted for the proposal.

The board of directors recommends a vote FOR the proposal to ratify appointment of the independent registered public accounting firm.

Report of the Audit Committee

The audit committee has not yet issued its report. The company will include the report in its definitive proxy statement.

Submitted by the audit committee:

William F. Bahl, Linda Clement-Holmes, Kenneth C. Lichtendahl (chair), Gretchen W. Price, Douglas S. Skidmore and John F. Steele, Jr.

Fees Billed by the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

The audit committee engaged Deloitte & Touche LLP to perform an annual audit of the company's financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2009.

	1001 20000	
	2009	2008
Audit Fees	\$ 2,286,000	\$ 2,249,500
Audit-related Fees	712,104	255,844
Tax Fees	348,780	189,812

Year Ended December 31.

Subtotal	\$ 3,346,884	\$ 2,695,156
All Other Fees	950,000	_
Deloitte & Touche LLP Total Fees	\$ 4,296,884	\$ 2,695,156

Services Provided by the Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

All services rendered by the independent registered public accounting firm are permissible under applicable laws and regulations. In 2009 and 2008, all services rendered by the independent registered accounting firm were pre-approved by the audit committee, and no fees were charged pursuant to the de minimis safe harbor exception to the pre-approval requirement described in the audit committee charter.

Under the pre-approval policy, the audit committee pre-approves specific services related to the primary service categories of audit services, audit-related services, tax services, and other services. A one-time pre-approval dollar limit for specified services related to a specific primary category is established for the audit period. Examples of non-audit services specified under the policy requiring pre-approval may include: financial and tax due diligence, benefit plan audits, American Institute of Certified Public Accountants (AICPA) agreed upon procedures, security and privacy control-related assessments, technology control assessments, technology quality assurance, financial reporting control assessments, enterprise security architecture assessment, tax controversy assistance (IRS examinations), sales tax and lease compliance, employee benefit tax, tax compliance and support, tax research, corporate finance modeling assistance, and allowable actuarial reviews and assistance.

Engagements for services falling below the dollar threshold approved for specified services may be entered into with the consent of the chief financial officer. The committee must individually approve engagements for permissible services not included in the pre-approval list or that exceed the dollar threshold established for such services. All engagements are periodically reported to the audit committee. Pursuant to the rules of the SEC, the fees billed by the independent registered public accounting firm for services are disclosed in the table above.

Audit Fees – These are fees for professional services performed by the independent registered public accounting firm for the integrated audit of the company's annual financial statements; review of financial statements included in our Form 10-K and Form 10-Q filings; and services that are normally provided in connection with statutory and regulatory filings or engagements.

Audit-Related Fees – These are fees for assurance and related services performed by the independent registered public accounting firm that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of our financial statements. These services include employee benefit plan audits; and independent project risk auditing services.

Tax Fees – These are fees for professional services performed by the independent registered public accounting firm with respect to tax compliance and preparation including review of our tax returns and related research as well as IRS audit assistance, which totaled \$346,004 in 2009. In addition to these items, \$2,776 of the tax fees in 2009 were related to tax advice, planning or consulting for retired executives. Our independent registered public accounting firm does not perform any tax shelter work on our behalf.

All Other Fees – These fees are for advisory services provided by the independent registered public accounting firm to assist the company in gathering and grouping data for the underwriting of commercial lines policies.

Compensation of Named Executive Officers and Directors

Report of the Compensation Committee

The committee has not yet issued its report. The company will include the report in its definitive proxy statement.

Submitted by the compensation committee:

W. Rodney McMullen (chair), Gretchen W. Price and E. Anthony Woods

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

In 2009, W. Rodney McMullen, Gretchen W. Price and E. Anthony Woods served on the compensation committee. During the 2009 fiscal year, none of the compensation committee members was an officer, employee or former officer of Cincinnati Financial Corporation.

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

The following discussion and analysis contains statements about individual and company performance targets and goals. These targets and goals are disclosed in the limited context of Cincinnati Financial Corporation's compensation programs and should not be understood to be statements of management's expectations, outlook, estimates of results or other guidance. We encourage investors to read our 2009 Annual Report on Form 10-K for more comprehensive discussion of our expectations for company performance, as well as factors we have identified as risks to our ability to achieve our overall targets.

The compensation committee of the board of directors (committee) is responsible for determining compensation for the executive officers named in the Summary Compensation Table, Page ____ (named executive officers).

2009 Performance Highlights:

Although 2009 was a difficult year for our economy, our industry and our company, our long-term perspective lets us address the immediate challenges while focusing on the major decisions that best position the company for success through all market cycles. We believe that this forward-looking view has consistently benefited our shareholders, agents, policyholders and associates. Our overall executive compensation is designed to align with shareholder interests and to motivate management behavior to increase shareholder value over the long term. While there is no doubt that the economy and price competition continue to challenge our insurance business we have seen signs during 2009 of an improving environment and are working to manage effectively in the midst of external influences. Management's actions and corresponding results include:

- •We increased our financial strength with growth of total assets, invested assets and shareholders' equity and book value per share over previous 2008 levels reflecting the success of our strategy to manage capital effectively and also our initiatives to diversify our investment portfolio, decreasing volatility by diluting concentrated positions in our investment portfolio.
- Our investment income declined 6.8 percent over 2008 as we allocated a larger portion of our investment portfolio to fixed-maturity securities, reducing equity securities. This reallocation resulted in decreases in dividends by common and preferred holdings, but has better positioned us to grow capital through increased investment income with more secure yields.
- We continue to protect our cash flow with our strong reinsurance program, strong reserves and prudent investment portfolio structure which has allowed us to increase our cash dividend; our 49th consecutive year of increase.
- Earned premiums for our consolidated property casualty operations decreased 3.3 percent as intense price competition offset fairly stable policy retention rates on 2009 renewal business. The decline in earned premium was partially offset by an almost 10 percent increase in new business, reflecting the contribution from new agency appointments and other growth initiatives in recent years. We successfully executed our plan to accelerate delivery of improved technology to our agents, providing enhanced ease of use, that we expect to benefit premium growth over the long term.
- •Our property casualty combined ratio of 104.5 percent was unprofitable, largely reflecting soft insurance market pricing, reduction of insured exposures and higher than historical levels of catastrophe losses. The total of all lines of business other than workers' compensation and homeowners was in a very profitable low-to-mid 90 percent range. We are taking action to manage risk and improve pricing for workers' compensation and homeowners, and also expect the higher than average catastrophe loss impact from 2008 and 2009 to return to near its historic average.

To measure our progress, we have defined a measure of value creation that we believe captures the contribution of our insurance operations, the success of our investment strategy and the importance we place on paying cash dividends to shareholders. We refer to this measure as our value creation ratio. It is made up of two primary components: 1) our rate of growth in book value per share plus 2) the ratio of dividends declared per share to beginning book value per share. For the period 2010 through 2014, an annual value creation ratio averaging 12 percent to 15 percent is our primary performance target. With heightened economic and market uncertainty since 2008, we believe the long-term nature of this ratio is an appropriate way to measure our long-term progress in creating shareholder value. For 2009, we aligned The Annual Incentive Compensation Plan of 2009's performance goal to our one-year value creation ratio compared to our peer group. Awards of incentive compensation tie vesting of a portion of annual cash compensation to performance goals and support the committee's efforts to maximize the company's federal income tax deduction for executive compensation.

In 2009, our one-year value creation ratio was a healthy 19.7 percent, exceeding our longer term target. While we are pleased with this result, compared to peers our value creation ratio placed in the bottom quartile. Nevertheless, we believe value creation ratio compared to peers remains an appropriate performance goal for our annual incentive compensation awards because it fosters teamwork among our executive officers, requiring them to make sure the contribution of their individual areas of responsibility add to book value through positive earnings, producing healthy cash flow for investment activities and dividend payments.

Performance-based restricted stock units tie vesting of a portion of stock-based compensation to performance goals and support the committee's efforts to maximize the company's federal income tax deduction for executive compensation. The three-year performance period for awards of restricted stock units reinforces the company's long-term focus and matches the period after which stock option awards are fully vested and exercisable. The most

recent performance-based restricted stock awards granted were during November 2008. For those grants, the performance target is measured based on three-year total shareholder return for us compared to our peer group for the three calendar years ending December 31, 2011.

At year-end 2009, our three-year shareholder return was between the 25th and 50th percentile of our eight peer companies, indicating we have work to do for those performance-based restricted stock units to vest at the target level and reward our executive officers. Nevertheless, the committee intends that these awards link the interests of our executive officers to shareholders, and we remain committed to delivering an acceptable level of shareholder return over the long term.

While overall performance is not where we would like it to be, in 2009 the management of the company successfully responded to the challenging environment, taking actions to position the company to achieve profitable growth over the long term as economic and business cycles improve. Taking into consideration the efforts of our management team, the company's performance and the economic and business environments, the committee determined that the compensation paid to our named executive officers for 2009 is reasonable.

Executive Compensation Philosophy and Objectives

The U.S. property casualty insurance industry is a highly competitive marketplace with over 2,000 stock and mutual companies operating independently or in groups. We compete with these companies, as well as companies offering surplus lines and life insurance, seeking to increase our share of these multibillion-dollar markets. We market our products exclusively through independent insurance agents. We set ourselves apart from other insurance companies by maintaining an agent-centered focus and strategies that we believe can lead over the long term to a property casualty written premium growth rate that exceeds the industry average and generate consistent underwriting profit, and by maintaining an investment philosophy that we believe can drive investment income growth and lead to a total return on our equity investment portfolio that exceeds the Standard & Poor's 500's five-year return.

Critical to our long-term success are highly experienced, dedicated and capable executives who can manage our business day to day and who possess the vision to plan for and adjust to changes in the market. It is also important that we nurture the capabilities of our emerging leaders to ensure that we have an appropriate depth of executive talent.

The committee endeavors to ensure that overall compensation paid to our executive officers is appropriate and in line with our overall compensation objective to attract, motivate, reward and retain the executive talent required to achieve the corporate objectives described above, with the ultimate goal of increasing shareholder value. At the same time, the committee is careful to ensure that compensation paid to executives is not excessive as compared with peers and does not encourage unreasonable risk-taking, that its decisions are transparent and easily understood by all stakeholders, and that the elements of compensation employed are in keeping with compensation paid to associates at all levels of the company, allowing for differences due to level of responsibility and individual performance.

With this philosophy in mind, the committee applies certain fundamentals that are key characteristics of our overall compensation program, including:

- We employ our executive officers "at will," without severance agreements or employment contracts;
- We use non-incentive cash compensation to provide adequate and stable compensation that can increase incrementally over time, for all of our full-time associates, including the named executive officers.
- We use incentive cash compensation (annual incentive bonus) at reasonable levels to reward short-term performance of named executive officers. It also can provide the company an opportunity to increase the tax deductibility of named executive officer compensation; and focus executive attention on short-term tactical actions believed to be important for achievement of longer-term strategic goals.
- We use grants of stock options and performance-based restricted stock units to align executive officer and shareholder financial interests and focus on the long term. We structure overall compensation so that a significant portion of the named executive officer's compensation is realized only when we achieve certain performance measures and when our stock price increases. Similarly, we use grants of stock options and service-based restricted stock units for all of our other eligible full-time salaried associates, giving associates an opportunity to build wealth and encouraging them to make decisions in the best interest of the company as a whole by linking their personal

financial success with the company's success. We do not pay dividends or dividend equivalents on unvested stock-based awards;

- We do not reprice options, exchange options or reset performance targets for incentive compensation awards granted to any of our associates, including the named executive officers;
- We rely on long-standing, consistently and appropriately applied practices with respect to the timing and pricing of grants of stock-based compensation. When circumstances arise, such as the employment of a new executive officer, we are careful to appropriately time and price grants, if any, to such individuals;
- We consider changes in levels of compensation when responsibilities change;

- We consider competitive compensation practices and relevant factors without establishing targets for total compensation at specific benchmark percentiles;
- We use processes that include committee review of peer group and internal performance data, compensation practices and plans, and management recommendations based on evaluations of individual and company performance; and

We do not pay tax gross-ups.

Overview of 2009 Compensation

Events and Decisions Affecting 2009 Compensation. The compensation disclosed for the named executive officers for 2009 was affected by the following events and decisions:

The committee intentionally decreased total direct compensation (defined as the sum of base annual salary, discretionary bonus, annual incentive compensation payout and target values of stock-based compensation grants) paid to named executive officers for 2009 by:

- Decreasing base annual cash compensation, and
- Eliminating grants of non-qualified stock options and performance-based restricted stock units for 2009 as the timing of annual grants of such awards was accelerated to November 2008, and intending for regular annual grants in the first quarter of each year to resume in 2010;

Restructuring of Executive Compensation Effective for 2010. In 2009 the committee studied the existing compensation structure for executive officers to transition to compensation that was more performance-based while maintaining the level of base compensation that it had historically considered not to be at risk. The committee also was interested in balancing performance-based compensation between short and long-term components. Key features of the new executive compensation structure effective beginning 2010 include:

- Moving the annual date for compensation decisions from November of the performance year to February following the end of the performance year to provide the committee information about full-year company and peer performance and grant stock-based compensation outside of regular trading blackout periods associated with announcement of the company's year-end earnings results;
- Resetting salaries to include that portion of previously used discretionary bonuses not historically considered "at risk" and eliminating discretionary bonuses as a regular component of compensation for executive officers, reserving the right to award such bonuses when circumstances may warrant; and
- Using a percentage of base annual salary to establish target award levels for grants of short and long-term performance-based compensation; annual incentive cash compensation and stock-based compensation, respectively.

Compensation Practices and Policies

Role of executive officers. Our chief executive officer makes recommendations to the committee for base annual salary, discretionary bonus, and performance-based compensation. Supporting these recommendations are his assessment of each officer's performance and current compensation compared with changes in responsibilities during the year, if any, and his assessment of what the company can afford to pay based on the performance of the company

in the current year. Additionally, our chief executive officer provides the committee with historical compensation data sheets for each executive officer containing all elements of compensation paid to each executive officer, and pro forma compensation disclosure tables for all executive officers, similar to those included in this proxy statement, as well as comparative performance and compensation data compiled by Equilar Inc., an independent subscription service that automates the collection of such information.

Role of committee. The committee makes the final determination of base salary, discretionary bonus and performance-based compensation for the chief executive officer and for each of the other named executive officers. The committee takes into account the recommendations of the chief executive officer regarding the other named executive officers and the data supplied by the chief executive officer.

Traditionally, the committee met in the fourth quarter of each calendar year to award discretionary bonuses for the current year and salaries for the upcoming year and met in the first quarter of the calendar year to grant stock-based and incentive compensation awards and consider the payment of any incentive compensation earned upon satisfaction of performance goals established in the prior year's incentive compensation award grant. Beginning in 2010, the committee will meet in February each year to make these decisions. The committee also may meet during the year to set or adjust compensation appropriately if management changes or new executive officers join the company.

The committee considers its own experience with and information received from and about the named executive officers, including:

- Interactions of the board and its committees with the named executive officers. The chief executive officer and chief financial officer regularly attend board meetings and provide commentary on activities of the company as well as their areas of responsibility. Other named executive officers in operating positions make presentations to the board and otherwise have contact with board members from time to time.
- The chief executive officer's ongoing reports to the board and its committees about individual named executive officer activities and performance.
- Business results and business unit results, including reports:
 - filed with the SEC,
- ° provided regularly to the board by management, including non-public financial, insurance and investment performance summaries, and
 - ° provided to the board on an as-needed or as-requested basis.

The committee also informally considers specific financial and operational metrics for business segments, business units and other subsets of the organization. Management monitors and provides these reports to the directors, including committee members, on an ongoing basis. This information is shared with the board and the committee through a variety of channels. For example:

- Comparisons of growth, profitability and selected other trends to averages for the entire property casualty industry or major subsets, such as our peer group or the average for the commercial or personal lines insurance segments presented in our public filings. For statutory data, we most frequently rely on data prepared by A.M. Best Co., a worldwide insurance-rating and information agency. For data based on GAAP, in 2006 we began to use information provided by SNL Financial LLC, a sector-specific information and research firm in the financial information marketplace.
- Reports from and board discussions with our planning and risk management officer regarding progress toward achievement of our corporate strategic goals.
- Reports and board discussions with executive officers responsible for broad areas of our insurance, investment and operational activities, including our named executive officers, about management's assessment of business unit and overall industry trends based on a variety of data monitored by the business units.

The committee does not have a pre-defined formula that determines which of these factors may be more or less important, and the emphasis placed on specific factors may vary among the named executive officers. Ultimately, it is the committee's judgment of these factors, in its normal deliberations and in executive session, along with competitive data and discussions with and recommendations from the chief executive officer, that form the basis for determining the compensation for the named executive officers.

Benchmarking, compensation consultants and peer groups. We believe our business philosophies and strategies differentiate our company in many positive ways, while diminishing comparability to industry peer groups. Except for establishing targets for performance-based compensation under certain incentive plans, we do not tie compensation at any level to specific benchmarks or formulas.

We believe the levels of compensation we provide should be competitively reasonable and appropriate for our business needs and circumstances. Our approach is to consider competitive compensation practices and relevant factors rather than establishing total compensation at specific benchmark percentiles. This provides us with flexibility in maintaining and enhancing our executive officers' focus, motivation and enthusiasm for our future.

While we do not compare compensation of individual named executive officers with executives carrying similar titles across a peer group, the committee informally reviews peer group performance and compensation data to gain a sense of whether we are providing generally competitive compensation for our named executive officers individually and as a group. Until 2008, the committee monitored corporate performance and compensation levels for the named executive officers of certain property casualty companies that were part of the Standard & Poor's Composite 1500 Property & Casualty Insurance Index.

Over the last several years, the number of companies in the selected peer group decreased due to merger and acquisition activity.

For 2009 the committee continued to use the peer group of eight companies selected in November 2008: The Chubb Corporation, The Hanover Insurance Group Inc., Harleysville Group Inc., The Hartford Financial Services Group Inc., Markel Corporation, Selective Insurance Group Inc., State Auto Financial Corporation, and The Travelers Companies Inc. (Peer Group). Not all of these companies are included in the Index.

These eight publicly traded companies were selected because they generally market their products through the same types of independent insurance agencies that represent our company and they provide both commercial lines and personal lines of insurance, as we do. We also included in the new peer group a company that historically has followed an equity investment strategy similar to ours and that offers surplus lines coverages, similar to the business we entered in 2008.

Comparative performance and compensation data reviewed by the committee suggests that the company's executive compensation is at levels consistent with its performance as compared with the Peer Group. The following table ranks one-, three-, and five-year total shareholder returns as of December 31, 2009 as reported by Bloomberg L.P. and compensation data compiled by Equilar from the 2008 proxy statements, the most current recent year for which such data is available.

		One-Year	Three-Year	Five-Year	
		Total	Total	Total	2008
	Market	Shareholder	Shareholder	Shareholder	Total Direct
Rank	Capitalization	Return	Return	Return	Compensation
1	Travelers	Hartford	Harleysville	Harleysville	Chubb
2	Chubb	Markel	Chubb	Travelers	Hartford
3	Hartford	Travelers	Travelers	Chubb	Travelers
4	Cincinnati	Hanover	Hanover	Hanover	Selective
5	Markel	Chubb	Markel	Markel	Hanover
6	Hanover	Cincinnati	Cincinnati	Selective	Cincinnati
7	Selective	Harleysville	Selective	State Auto	Markel
8	State Auto	Selective	State Auto	Cincinnati	State Auto
9	Harleysville	State Auto	Hartford	Hartford	Harleysville

As reported by Equilar, total direct compensation of \$10,005,807 paid to our named executive officers in 2008 was 59 percent of the average total direct compensation of \$16,866,161 paid by companies in the Peer Group to their named executive officers in the same year.

The committee does not employ compensation consultants for recommendations concerning executive compensation. Our chief executive officer annually provides the committee with peer group performance and compensation data collected by the chief financial officer from the Equilar service and publicly available proxy statements and Form 10-K filings.

Tax policies. Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code limits to \$1 million per year the federal income tax deduction to public corporations for compensation paid for any fiscal year to any individual who is identified as a named executive officer as of the end of the fiscal year in accordance with the Exchange Act. This limitation does not apply to qualifying "performance-based compensation." Our committee designed our annual incentive compensation awards (which permit the committee to exercise negative discretion to reduce or eliminate payment of awards as it did in 2008) and performance based restricted stock units to qualify for the performance-based compensation exception to

the \$1 million limit. In addition, stock options are considered performance-based compensation that qualify for the exception.

The committee believes that our shareholders are best served by not restricting our committee's discretion and flexibility in making compensation decisions, such as annual salaries, variable compensation awards, service-based restricted stock units and similar non-performance based awards, although some of these elements of compensation may from time to time result in certain non-deductible compensation expenses. Accordingly, the committee may from time to time approve compensation for certain named executive officers that is not fully deductible and reserves the right to do so in the future, in appropriate circumstances.

In 2009, portions of the non-performance based compensation paid to Mr. Stecher were not tax deductible due to the value of de minimis perquisites and benefits and adjustments in base annual salary and discretionary bonus awards in line with adjustments to those compensation components for all of our exempt associates as a group. For information about how 2009 salaries and variable compensation awards were determined, see Components of Compensation, Base Salary and Discretionary Bonus, Page ____.

Employment agreements, change in control provisions and post-retirement benefits. We do not have employment agreements with any of our named executive officers, who are all at-will employees. Our long-standing corporate perspective has been that employment contracts do not provide the company with any significant advantage. We believe our corporate culture, current compensation practices and levels of stock ownership by our executive officers have resulted in stability in our current 15-member executive officer group, who average ____ years with the company.

Change in control provisions are included only in our 2006 Stock Compensation Plan and our Annual Incentive Compensation Plan of 2009, and those provisions apply to all associates receiving awards under the plan, not just to executive officers. The change in control provisions in these plans contains a "double trigger," which requires both a change in control event, as defined in the plan, and termination of the associate's employment due to the change in control within a specified time period. The double trigger ensures that we will become obligated to accelerate vesting of prior awards only if the associate is actually or constructively discharged because of the change in control event.

We occasionally provide post-retirement benefits to long-tenured, executive officer-level associates who continue to provide services to the company after retirement from their executive positions. These post-retirement benefits are intended to compensate the associate for ongoing services associated with maintaining continuity of relationships and providing guidance to their successors and other associates. We have no formal agreements with any of the current named executive officers for specific post-retirement benefits upon their future retirement. However, when a named executive officer retires, we may choose to provide him or her with modest cash compensation, office space, access to administrative support, and continuation of certain health and welfare benefits generally available to all associates in exchange for services rendered. In 2009, one associate who had previously retired from an executive position received one or more of the described benefits at a total cost to the company of approximately \$18,599.

Components of Compensation

The primary components of compensation are discussed below.

3-Year History of Total Direct Compensation at a Glance

		Base		Target		Performance	-	Target Total	Realized
		Annual	Discretiona	ry Incentive	Stock	Based RSU	Holiday	Direct	Total Direct
Name	Year	Salary	Bonus	Compensation	n Options	Target	Shares	Compensation	Compensation
Kenneth W.									
Stecher	2009	\$ 780,000) TBD	\$ 200,000	-	-	\$ 257	TBD	TBD
	2008	750,000	426,060	150,000	\$ 232,902	\$ 257,138	272	1,816,372	1,084,334
	2007	552,264	352,119	150,000	80,759	75,369	404	1,210,915	906,980
Steven J.									
Johnston	2009	416,000) TBD	100,000	-	-	26	TBD	TBD
	2008	400,000	350,000	-	79,450	105,456	-	934,906	368,539
	2007	-		_	-	-	-		_
Jacob F.									
Scherer, Jr.	2009	474,472	2 TBD	100,000	-	-	257	TBD	TBD
	2008	456,222	2 380,632	100,000	109,015	133,608	272	1,179,749	823,802
	2007	409,829	380,632	100,000	80,759	75,369	404	1,046,993	792,530
Thomas A.									
Joseph	2009	445,000) TBD	75,000	-	-	257	TBD	TBD
	2008	427,875	274,991	100,000	109,015	133,608	272	1,045,761	729,545
	2007	363,341	274,991	-	80,579	75,369	404	794,684	640,258

David H.									
Popplewell	2009	362,796	TBD	-	-	-	257	TBD	TBD
	2008	348,841	210,006	-	109,015	133,608	272	801,742	560,469
	2007	329,100	210,006	-	80,759	75,369	404	695,638	541,433

^{*}Annualized amounts for officer hired effective June 30, 2008.

Total direct compensation (the sum of base annual salary, discretionary bonus, annual incentive compensation and stock-based awards) represents the sum of compensation the committee awards to the named executive officers each year. In 2009 total direct compensation decreased from 2008 levels as the committee acted to reduce cash compensation by ___ percent and did not grant stock-based awards in the first quarter of 2009, having accelerated those grants to November 2008 to link them to management changes made earlier that year. In the table above, the level of total direct compensation realized is lower than the targeted amounts as named executive officers have not realized compensation:

• From annual incentive compensation grants in the last three years as either performance targets were not achieved, or if achieved, the committee exercised its negative discretion reducing payouts to zero because of compensation already awarded for the year, and

• From stock-based awards granted in prior years as non-qualified stock options are underwater and three-year performance targets were not achieved for vesting of performance-based restricted stock units, first awarded in 2007.

At its meeting on February 19, 2010, the committee acted to restructure the components of total direct compensation it awards to executive officers each year. Key features of the new structure include:

- Resetting base annual salary to include that portion of the traditional discretionary bonuses not considered at risk and eliminating discretionary bonuses as a regular component of annual compensation, while reserving the right to make such awards as circumstances may warrant;
- Determining equally weighted, tiered targets for performance-based annual incentive and stock-based compensation as a percentage of salary, balancing incentives for short and long-term performance;
- Consolidating decision dates for executive compensation to February following the end of the performance year to allow consideration of full year performance data of the company and peers.

The primary components of compensation, and the changes for the last three years, and information about restructured levels of each component are discussed below.

Annual Cash Compensation

Base annual salary and discretionary bonus. In 2009, non-incentive cash compensation for named executive officers consisted of base annual salary and discretionary bonus. Amounts shown as salary in the Summary Compensation Table on Page ____ reflect adjustments to base salary made the preceding November, any adjustments during the calendar year, and the number of pay periods during the year.

Through 2009, we considered salary and discretionary bonus as a unit to make decisions about the cash compensation for all of our associates, including our named executive officers. Base salary reflects the requirements and responsibilities of each officer's particular role, the performance of his current responsibilities and market conditions. Advancements in abilities, experience or responsibilities are recognized with increases in base salary. Changes to discretionary bonus awards reflect base salary, length of service, individual performance and company performance. While awards of discretionary bonuses were not guaranteed, we traditionally did not consider compensation in this form "at risk." Rather, the discretionary nature of that form of compensation was used as a tool available to the committee and to management, through its recommendation to the committee, to control overall company compensation expense.

				Total Non-Incentive
Name	Year	Base Annual Salary	Discretionary Bonus	Cash Compensation
Kenneth W. Stecher	2009	\$ 780,000	TBD	TBD
	2008	750,000	426,060	1,176,060
	2007	552,264	352,119	904,383
Steven J. Johnston	2009	416,000	TBD	TBD
	2008	400,000	350,000	750,000
	2007	-	-	
Jacob F. Scherer, Jr.	2009	474,472	TBD	TBD
	2008	456,222	380,632	836,854
	2007	409,829	380,632	790,461
Thomas A. Joseph	2009	445,000	TBD	TBD
_	2008	427,875	274,991	702,866

	2007	363,341	274,991	638,332
David H. Popplewell	2009	362,796	TBD	TBD
	2008	348,841	210,006	558,847
	2007	329,100	210,006	539,106

^{*}Annualized amounts for officer hired effective June 30, 2008.

As a unit, the combined 2009 level of salary and discretionary bonus for the named executive officers decreased ___ percent from 2009 base annual salary plus 2008 discretionary bonus. Salaries for 2009 were set in November 2008 to reflect a 4 percent increase, in line with salary increases for the companywide salary pool established for all associates, and matching increases to 2008 base annual salaries established in November 2007. The committee determined the 4 percent increase in the companywide salary pool was appropriate based on the assumption that it was competitive with general salary increases in the Cincinnati marketplace. The increases to base annual salary for 2009 matched the level of increases to base annual salary for 2008.

For 2009, discretionary bonuses paid to named executive officers as a group declined ____ percent from 2008 levels. This element was used to effect the decrease in the overall level of base cash compensation (salary plus discretionary bonus) uniformly for all named executive officers by ___ percent, by reducing the bonus amount by that amount. The level of discretionary bonus reduction varied for each named executive officer and was purely a function of the allocation of overall base cash compensation for the individual officer between salary and discretionary bonus. Those individuals with a higher percentage of overall base cash compensation weighted to salary saw greater percentage decreases in their discretionary bonuses. The committee determined to reduce base cash compensation by this amount to reflect the overall challenging economic environment and the company's mixed performance during the year. In the two preceding years, discretionary bonuses were flat in 2008 following a 5 percent increase in 2007.

Restructuring for 2010: At its February 19, 2010 meeting, as a part of its restructuring of executive compensation as described above, the committee reset base annual salaries for the named executive officers as follows:

Annual incentive compensation. Under the Annual Incentive Compensation Plan of 2009 approved by shareholders in 2009 (Incentive Compensation Plan), all executive officers are eligible to annually receive an award of up to \$1 million in cash based on achievement of specific performance-based criteria. The Incentive Compensation Plan replaced an older incentive compensation plan in which only the named executive officers were eligible to participate.

The Incentive Compensation Plan offers a wide range of performance objectives from which the committee may select one or more performance targets to focus the attention of executive officers on short term tactical actions believed to be important for achievement of longer term strategic goals. It also features a forfeiture and recoupment provision to enable the company to recover payments under this plan when circumstances warrant.

		Target Annual Incentive		Realized Annual Incentive
Name	Year	Compensation	Achievement Level	Compensation
Kenneth W. Stecher	2009	\$ 200,000	< Threshhold	-
	2008	150,000	< Threshhold	-
	2007	150,000	Target	-
Steven J. Johnston	2009	100,000	< Threshhold	-
	2008	-		-
	2007	-		-
Jacob F. Scherer, Jr.	2009	100,000	< Threshhold	-
	2008	100,000	< Threshhold	-
	2007	100,000	Target	-
Thomas A. Joseph	2009	75,000	< Threshhold	-
_	2008	100,000	< Threshhold	-
	2007	-		-
David H. Popplewell	2009	-		-
	2008	-		-
	2007	-		-

Subject to shareholder approval of the plan, in February 2009 the committee granted incentive compensation awards to Messrs. Stecher, Johnston, Scherer and Joseph. Mr. Popplewell did not receive an award for 2009 because he was a named executive officer for 2008 only because of his election to receive distribution of the present value of his pension benefit during the company's restructuring of retirement benefits that year, and not because of decisions made by the committee for such officers. Potential payouts of the awards range from 50 percent to 200 percent of target based upon the achievement of the performance target of the company's value creation ratio compared to the value

creation ratio of the companies in the peer group. The committee selected the performance objective of the company's value creation ratio compared to peers because it captures the contribution of our insurance operations, the success of our investment strategy and the importance we place on paying cash dividends to shareholders. Achievement of the 37.5th, 50th and 75th percentiles of the value creation ratio of peer companies would earn 50, 100 and 200 percent payouts of the target level of awards. For 2009, the company achieved a value creation ratio of 19.7 percent, exceeding the company's long-term target for this measure. However, on a relative basis, the company's value creation ratio exceeded that ratio for 25 percent of the peer group but missed achievement of the threshold level of 37.5 percent of the peer group required for payout.

Through 2009, target levels for awards were set at modest levels compared to peers, ranging from \$75,000 to \$200,000.

Under the prior plan, for 2008 annual incentive awards, the company did not achieve the performance target established by the committee as the company's adjusted gross written premiums declined 2.3 percent, exceeding the targeted decline of less than 1.5 percent and adjusted operating income declined 24.1 percent, exceeding the targeted decline of less than 14 percent. Because two of the performance targets were not achieved, the awards were not earned.

Although the performance target for 2007 annual incentive compensation awards was achieved, the committee nevertheless exercised its negative discretion and reduced each of the awards to zero, determining that compensation already paid to these four named executive officers was appropriate in light of the individual performance of each and the overall performance of the company

Restructuring for 2010: Beginning in 2010, target levels for awards will be determined as a percentage of the named
executive officer's salary. The percentage of salary will range from percent to percent based on the officer's
tier. Assignment to a particular tier is based on the executive officer's level of responsibility and whether he or she
directly reports to the chief executive officer. The committee intends to use the same percentage of salary to determine
the level of stock-based awards to balance overall performance-based short-term and long-term compensation. At its
February 19, 2010 meeting, the committee established target levels for awards and performance targets for annual
incentive compensation grants as follows:

Long-Term Stock-Based Compensation

We believe people tend to value and protect most that which they have paid for, generally by investing their time, effort or personal funds. Over the long run, we believe shareholders are better served when associates at all levels have a significant component of their financial net worth invested in the company. For that reason, we grant awards of stock-based compensation not only to our directors and to named executive officers, but also generally to all full-time salaried associates of the company. We believe this approach encourages associates at all levels to make decisions in the best interest of the company as a whole, linking their personal financial success with the organization's success. Although we do not have access to information about broker accounts, we estimate that approximately ____ percent of our current associates hold shares of Cincinnati Financial Corporation. Stock ownership guidelines applicable to all directors and officers will help the committee monitor ownership for all directors and officers. Our Director and Officer Stock Ownership Guidelines may be found at www.cinfin.com/Investors.

We award stock-based compensation not only to reward service to the company, but also to provide incentive for individuals to remain in the employ of the company and help it prosper. The committee currently uses two types of stock-based awards for grants to the named executive officers. The committee uses non-qualified stock options that vest in equal amounts over the three years following the grant date and performance-based restricted stock units that cliff vest after three years if performance targets are achieved. Performance-based restricted stock units tie vesting of a portion of stock-based compensation to performance goals and support the committee's efforts to maximize the company's federal income tax deduction for executive compensation. Stock options tie the compensation realized from such awards, if any, to changes in the stock price experienced by shareholders generally. The three-year performance period for awards of restricted stock units reinforces the company's long-term focus and matches the period after which stock option awards are fully vested and exercisable. If the restricted stock units vest, the award is paid in shares of common stock, one share for each restricted stock unit. For performance-based restricted stock units, the committee expects to set targets that it considers achievable, but that require some stretch, based on market conditions and the current insurance industry environment at the time of grant.

As the committee considers stock-based awards for all associates as a group, it also considers these general objectives:

- Keep the overall cost to the company of stock-based compensation comparable with prior years,
- Continue to emphasize stock options that require associates to make a personal investment upon exercise, and
- Award a sufficient number of restricted stock units that upon vesting will strengthen the associate's ability to collateralize loans to exercise stock options and ability to satisfy applicable stock ownership guidelines.

					Target Total	Realized
		Non-Qualified	Target		Stock-	Stock-
		Stock	Performance-	Holiday	Based	Based
Name	Year	Options	Based RSUs	Shares	Compensation	Compensation
Kenneth W. Stecher	2009	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 257	\$ 257	\$ 257
	2008	232,902	257,138	272	490,312	272
	2007	80,759	75,369	404	156,532	404
Steven J. Johnston	2009	-	-	26	26	26
	2008	79,450	105,456	-	184,906	-
	2007	-	-	-	-	-
Jacob F. Scherer, Jr.	2009	-	-	257	257	257
	2008	109,015	133,608	272	242,895	272
	2007	80,759	75,369	404	156,532	404
Thomas A. Joseph	2009	-	-	257	257	257
-	2008	109,015	133,608	272	242,895	25,181
	2007	80,579	75,369	404	156,532	404
David H. Popplewell	2009	-	-	257	257	257
- 1	2008	109,015	133,608	272	242,895	272
	2007	80,759	75,369	404	156,532	404

Historically, the committee made decisions about stock-based compensation based on the number of shares underlying the award determined by position, which remained constant for each position year over year, rather than the cost of the awards in any given year. Beginning in 2010, award levels for named executive officers will be determined as a percentage of salary. The percentage of salary will range from ____ percent to ____ percent based on the officer's tier. Assignment to a particular tier is based on the executive officer's level of responsibility and whether he or she directly reports to the chief executive officer. The committee intends to use the same percentage of salary to determine the level of annual incentive compensation awards, balancing overall performance-based short-term and long-term compensation.

Stock-based awards granted to all associates in any year generally total less than 1.5 percent of total shares outstanding. The committee did not make its regular first-quarter grants of stock-based compensation in 2009 because it had accelerated the timing of those grants to November 2008, to tie them to management changes made earlier that year. This resulted in two rounds of stock-based awards in 2008, one in the first quarter and one in the fourth quarter, and none in 2009. At the time of the November 2008 grants, nearly all outstanding unexercised stock options granted in prior years were underwater.

The three-year performance period ended December 31, 2009, for performance-based restricted stock units granted in 2007. These awards did not vest because the company did not achieve the stated performance target specified in the award agreement, the sum of "operating income" (as defined by the company's prior incentive compensation plan) for the three calendar years ending December 31, 2009, equals or exceeds 315 percent of operating income for 2006. The company's "operating income" for the performance period was 236 percent of operating income for 2006.

Performance-based restricted stock units granted in 2008 will vest based on the amount of operating income achieved over the three calendar years ending December 31, 2010. Threshold, target and maximum aggregate three-year performance targets of 285 percent, 300 percent and 315 percent of 2007 operating income were established for threshold, target and maximum awards. As with the 2007 performance-based restricted stock unit awards described above, the committee used the definition for operating income set forth in the prior incentive compensation plan, but amended that definition to include an annual cap of 2.5 percent for the contribution of favorable development on prior period reserves to address the atypically high level of favorable development in 2007.

The performance-based restricted stock units granted in November 2008 will vest according to the level of total shareholder return achieved over the three calendar years ending December 31, 2011. Threshold, target and maximum aggregate three-year performance targets at the 25th, 50th and 75th percentiles of the peer group's total shareholder return were established for threshold, target and maximum awards.

Additionally, named executive officers are eligible to receive stock bonuses under the company's broad-based Holiday Stock Bonus Plan, which annually awards one share of common stock to each full-time associate for each year of service up to a maximum of 10 shares. This plan, in effect since 1976, encourages stock ownership at all levels of the company.

Restructuring for 2010: Beginning in 2010, target levels of stock-based awards will be determined as a percentage of
the named executive officer's salary. The percentage of salary will range from percent to percent based on the
officer's tier. Assignment to a particular tier is based on the executive officer's level of responsibility and whether he or
she directly reports to the chief executive officer. The committee intends to use same percentage of salary to
determine the level of incentive compensation awards, balancing overall performance-based short-term and long-term
compensation. At its February 19, 2010 meeting, the committee established award levels and performance targets
levels for stock-based compensation grants as follows:

Stock-based award grant practices. In awarding stock options and other forms of stock-based compensation, the committee follows certain general precepts:

- •Timing. The committee has historically granted stock-based compensation awards at approximately the same date every year, at its first regularly scheduled meeting of the calendar year. This meeting is scheduled to occur within the two weeks preceding the first meeting of the board of directors that occurs in the last week of January or first week of February each year. Although this schedule has led to stock-based grants during the period immediately before the announcement of year-end results, the committee believes the consistency of this practice eliminates concerns over the timing. When grants are made at any other time of the year, the committee ensures that such grants are granted outside of any regular trading blackout associated with the company's disclosure of financial results and when the company is not otherwise in possession of material nonpublic information. Beginning in 2010, the committee will continue to make its grants of restricted stock to directors under the Directors' Stock Plan of 2009 at its first regularly scheduled meeting of the year as described above, but will make its annual grants to all associates, including the named executive officers in February each year, at the same time it makes annual compensation decisions for executive officers.
- Option Exercise Price. All stock-based compensation is granted at fair market value on the date of grant. For stock-based awards in 2007 and 2008 under the 2006 Stock Compensation Plan and Stock Option Plan VII, fair market value is defined as the average of the high and low sale price on NASDAQ on the grant date. For stock options granted before 2007 under Stock Option Plan VII and earlier plans, the fair market value is defined as the closing price on NASDAQ on the business day prior to the grant date. Unless a future date is specified, the grant date is the date of the committee meeting at which the grant is made. Fair market value for awards under the 2009 Director Stock Plan and the Holiday Stock Bonus Plan is the average of the high and low sale price on NASDAQ on the grant date. The committee does not delegate timing or pricing of stock-based awards to management.
- •Procedure. The chief executive officer recommends tiers of stock-based awards for each level of responsibility throughout the organization, based on job titles. Managers participate in the stock-based award process by confirming which full-time associates at each level they believe should be eligible for a stock-based award and information about the performance level of those associates. The number of shares may be adjusted for individuals or groups after committee deliberations and ultimately is determined and granted by the committee. Beginning in 2010, the level of stock awards for executive officers will be determined as a percentage of each officer's salary as described above. The committee does not delegate authority to management to grant stock options or other stock-based awards.

Retirement Benefits

In 2008, the company transitioned away from providing associates with a defined benefit pension plan, instead choosing to assist associates to build savings for retirement by providing a company match of associate contributions to a tax qualified 401(k) plan. This change was primarily in response to feedback from associates who wanted control over their retirement benefit accounts. Participation in the defined benefit pension plan terminated for associates under

the age of 40, and they transitioned to the new tax qualified 401(k) plan with a company matching contribution. None of the named executive officers is under age 40. Associates age 40 and over as of August 31, 2008 were given a one-time election to remain in the defined benefit pension plan or to leave the plan and participate in the 401(k) plan with a company match. Those associates leaving the pension plan received distributions of their accumulated pension benefit from the defined benefit plan that they could choose to receive in cash, roll over to the company's 401(k) plan or roll-over to an Individual Retirement Account. Mr. Popplewell elected to leave the pension plan, roll-over his accumulated benefit to Individual Retirement Accounts and participate in the 401(k) with the company match on a going forward basis. Mr. Johnston, hired after entry to the pension plan was closed, also participates in the 401(k) plan with the company match. All other named executive officers elected to remain in the pension plan.

Tax-qualified defined benefit pension plan. The Cincinnati Financial Corporation Retirement Plan (Retirement Plan) is a tax-qualified defined benefit pension plan available to all full-time associates ages 40 and over on August 31, 2008 who elected to remain in the plan effective September 1, 2008. The Retirement Plan is closed to new participants. Members of the Retirement Plan earn one year of service for each calendar year in which they work at least 1,000 hours. Members also earn service for time that they are paid, or entitled to be paid, but do not actually work. These times include vacation, holidays, illness and military duty and some periods of disability. The maximum amount of service that may be earned under the Retirement Plan is 40 years. Vesting is 100 percent after five years of service, and there are no deductions for Social Security or other offset amounts.

The Retirement Plan defines earnings for any given plan year as the base rate of salary in effect on the last day of the plan year, subject to the maximum recognizable compensation under Section 401(a)(17) of the Internal Revenue Code. Bonuses, stock-based awards and other forms of compensation do not contribute to earnings under the Retirement Plan.

Normal retirement age as defined in the Retirement Plan is age 65. The normal retirement pension is computed as a single life annuity. The annual benefit payment is the greater of the following two calculated amounts:

The first calculated amount is the sum of:

- 1. 0.45 percent per year of the member's highest five-year average earnings for the first 15 years of service, plus
- 2.1.35 percent per year of the member's highest five-year average earnings up to \$35,000 for the first 15 years of service, plus the sum of:
 - a. 0.6 percent per year of the member's highest five-year average earnings for years 16 through 40 plus
 - b. 1.8 percent of the member's highest five-year average earnings up to \$35,000 for years 16 through 40.

The second calculated amount is the sum of:

- 1. 0.9 percent per year of the member's highest five-year average earnings for the first 15 years of service plus
- 2. 1.2 percent per year of the member's highest five-year average earnings for years 16 through 40.

The normal form of benefit payment under the terms of the Retirement Plan is a single life annuity for unmarried members and a joint and 50 percent survivor annuity for married members. The plan permits members to elect to receive payment of benefits in the following forms:

- Single life only
- Single life only with 60-month or 120-month guarantee
- Joint and 50 percent contingent annuitant
- Joint and 66.67 percent contingent annuitant
- Joint and 100 percent contingent annuitant
- Lump sum

Alternative forms of benefit payment are offered to provide plan members some flexibility in retirement income and estate planning by giving them the option of electing monthly benefits with or without a survivor's benefit. Generally, the single life annuity alternative provides the largest monthly benefit, but does not provide a survivor's benefit. All other payment forms are the actuarial equivalent of the single life annuity alternative. Alternatives other than the single life annuity provide slightly lower monthly benefits to the plan member, depending on such factors as presence of survivor's benefit, the member's age and any contingent annuitant's age. The lump sum payment permits plan members to roll the present value of their benefit into an Individual Retirement Account and defer income taxes until the member withdraws funds from that account.

Supplemental retirement plan. The second retirement plan in which some named executive officers participate is The Cincinnati Financial Corporation Supplemental Retirement Plan (SERP). The SERP is unfunded and subject to forfeiture in the event of bankruptcy.

The SERP is a non-tax-qualified plan maintained by the company to pay eligible associates the difference between the amount payable under the tax-qualified plan and the amount they would have received without the tax-qualified plan's limit due to Section 401(a)(17) and Section 415 of the Internal Revenue Code. Accordingly, the SERP definitions for service, normal retirement and annual earnings are the same as those for the Retirement Plan except the SERP's definition of annual earnings is not limited, and there is no limit on number of years of service.

The SERP is integrated with Social Security. The integration level is equal to the average of the integration levels for the period of the member's employment, using wages paid, with a maximum of \$6,000 for years beginning before 1976 and wages subject to Social Security tax for all years after 1976.

The pension benefit under the SERP is payable only in the form of a single lump sum. The normal retirement pension benefit for current members of the SERP is the sum of 0.75 percent of the member's highest five-year average annual earnings below the integration level plus 1.25 percent of the member's highest five-year average annual earnings in excess of the integration level, multiplied by the number of years of service, minus the pension benefit payable from the Retirement Plan.

All of the named executive officers who participate in the SERP were members of the SERP on or before January 1, 2006. For members added to the SERP on or after December 1, 2006, the normal retirement benefit under the SERP will be equal to the excess of the member's monthly benefit under the Retirement Plan as of the member's retirement date, without regard to the limit on earnings under Section 401(a)(17) of the Internal Revenue Code and without regard to any limit on benefits under Section 415 of the Internal Revenue Code over the member's monthly benefit payable under the Retirement Plan as of the member's retirement date. Participation in the SERP terminated for Mr. Popplewell on December 31, 2008. Amounts equivalent to the calculated accrued benefit under the SERP were transferred in early 2009 to his Top Hat Savings Plan accounts where he may allocate investment of these amounts among the investment alternatives approved for that plan.

Both retirement plans permit early retirement between age 60 and age 65, provided the member has at least five years of service. Benefits for early retirement are calculated by adjusting for life expectancy and reducing the benefit payable at age 65 by 0.5 percent per month for each month prior to age 65 that the member elects to begin receiving pension benefits. For example, a member who elects to retire at age 60 would receive 70 percent (60 months X 0.5 percent = 30 percent reduction) of the life-expectancy adjusted benefit payable at age 65.

Actuarial work related to both the Retirement Plan and SERP is performed by Towers Watson, which provides human resource strategy, design and management; actuarial and management consulting to the financial services industry; and reinsurance intermediary services. The committee engaged Towers Watson to provide actuarial and consultative services related to the design of the company's retirement and employee benefit plans. Towers Watson also brokers our property casualty and certain working reinsurance treaties, and we have used Towers Watson for various projects, including access to catastrophe loss modeling.

Members of the SERP are added to the plan by the committee, acting upon the recommendation of the chief executive officer. Three members of the SERP, Messrs. Stecher, Scherer, and Joseph were added effective January 1, 2006.

Defined contribution plans. The company sponsors a tax qualified 401(k) savings plan for all associates as well as the Cincinnati Financial Corporation Top Hat Savings Plan, a deferred compensation plan for certain highly compensated associates. The company made no cash contributions to the 401(k) or Top Hat plans until September 2008. In connection with retirement benefit plan changes effective September 1, 2008, the company began to match contributions to the 401(k) plan made by associates who were not members of the Retirement Plan, up to a maximum of 6 percent of the associate's annual cash compensation (salary and variable compensation award). Participants in the Top Hat savings plan do not receive a matching contribution from the company unless their compensation level exceeds the maximum recognizable compensation under Section 401(a)(17) of the Internal Revenue Code, which for 2009 was \$245,000. To provide the same 6 percent matching contribution benefit to associates at all levels of the company, beginning in 2009 the company is matching associate contributions to the Top Hat Savings Plan up to a maximum under both plans of 6 percent of the officer's annual cash compensation including those officers who reached the maximum contribution allowable in the tax qualified 401(k) plan because of their level of compensation. Contributions made by associates immediately vest, while company matching contributions vest with three years of service.

Perquisites and Other Personal Benefits

Perquisites and other personal benefits are intended to support our corporate objectives or the performance of an individual's responsibilities. The perquisites and personal benefits offered to the named executive officers, and generally to all of the company's officers, consist of personal umbrella liability insurance coverage, life insurance, executive tax services, use of a company car, safe driver award, executive health exams, club dues and spouse travel to and meals associated with certain business functions. Management is responsible for administering these programs. From time to time, the committee reviews these programs and may recommend changes or additions. The committee reviews the types and level of perquisites offered but does not control directly the actual amounts of named executive officer compensation paid pursuant to these programs.

The committee believes that the level of perquisites and personal benefits we offer our officers is de minimis (totaling no more than \$8,261 for any named executive officer in 2009). Because the level of perquisites is low and each perquisite has business value, the committee does not consider them when monitoring total compensation levels.

Change in

Summary Compensation Table

		D	Stock Awards	Option	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compen-C	and Non- qualified Deferred compensation	All Other	
Voor	•					•		Compensation
				(a) (a)	(\$)			(\$) TBD
				232 002				1,901,270
2007	553,963	352,119	75,773	80,759		352,143	9,908	1,424,664
2009	432,000	TBD	26				25,990	TBD
2008	193,539	175,000	105,456	79,450			11,437	564,882
							_	
								TBD
								1,202,435
2007	411,090	380,632	75,773	80,759		139,082	14,263	1,101,599
2009	462,115	TBD	257			60,140	6.112	TBD
2008	404,192	274,991	133,880	109,015		114,625	8,288	1,044,991
2007	364,459	274,991	75,773	80,759		139,437	12,111	947,529
2009	376,750	TRD	257				19 917	TBD
				109,015				
2007	330,619	210,006	75,773	80,759		52,787	7,146	757,089
	2008 2007 2009 2008 2009 2008 2007 2009 2008 2007	2009 \$810,000 2008 657,730 2007 553,963 2009 432,000 2008 193,539 2009 492,721 2008 442,626 2007 411,090 2009 462,115 2008 404,192 2007 364,459 2009 376,750 2008 349,919	Year (\$) (1) (\$) 2009 \$810,000 TBD 2008 657,730 426,060 2007 553,963 352,119 2009 432,000 TBD 2008 193,539 175,000 2009 492,721 TBD 2008 442,626 380,632 2007 411,090 380,632 2009 462,115 TBD 2008 404,192 274,991 2007 364,459 274,991 2009 376,750 TBD 2008 349,919 210,006	Salary Bonus (\$) Year (\$) (1) (\$) (2) (4) 2009 \$810,000 TBD \$257 2008 657,730 426,060 257,410 2007 553,963 352,119 75,773 2009 432,000 TBD 26 2008 193,539 175,000 105,456 2009 492,721 TBD 257 2008 442,626 380,632 133,880 2007 411,090 380,632 75,773 2009 462,115 TBD 257 2008 404,192 274,991 133,880 2007 364,459 274,991 75,773 2009 376,750 TBD 257 2008 349,919 210,006 133,880	Salary Bonus (\$) Awards (\$)(3) 2009 \$810,000 TBD \$257 2008 657,730 426,060 257,410 232,902 2007 553,963 352,119 75,773 80,759 2009 432,000 TBD 26 2008 193,539 175,000 105,456 79,450 2009 492,721 TBD 257 2008 442,626 380,632 133,880 109,015 2007 411,090 380,632 75,773 80,759 2009 462,115 TBD 257 2008 404,192 274,991 133,880 109,015 2007 364,459 274,991 75,773 80,759	Stock	Pension Value	Salary

⁽²⁾ Amounts shown in the stock awards column reflect values for grants of performance-based restricted stock units and holiday shares. Performance-based restricted stock units are performance-based compensation for purposes of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code and reflect the full grant date fair values in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718. Amounts for 2007 and 2008 have been recomputed under the same methodology in accordance with SEC Rules. For assumptions used in determining these values, see our 2009 Annual Report on Form 10-K, Part II, Item ____, Note ____, Page ____. Awards under the Holiday Stock Bonus Plan are valued at full market value, determined by the average of the high and low sales price on NASDAQ on the date of grant, multiplied by the number of shares. The per share fair market values were \$25.71, \$27.18, \$40.39 and for the grant dates of November 25, 2009, November 26, 2008 and November 21, 2007 respectively. There are no forfeitures of holiday stock awards in any year. Performance-based restricted stock units granted in 2007 were forfeited as of December 31, 2009, as three-year performance targets were not achieved as follows: 1,850 restricted stock units

for Messrs. Stecher, Scherer, Joseph and Popplewell. Mr. Johnston did not join the company until 2008 and therefore did not receive a 2007 grant. There were no forfeitures of restricted stock units granted in 2008. No restricted stock units were granted in 2009.

- (3) Amounts in the Option Awards column reflect the value of awards for grants of non-qualified stock options. These non-qualified stock options are performance-based compensation for purposes of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code and reflect the full grant date fair values in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718. For assumptions used in calculation of option awards, see our 2009 Annual Report on Form 10-K, Part II, Item ____, Note ____, Page ____. There were no forfeitures of option awards in 2009, 2008, or 2007. Option awards were canceled in 2009 due to expiration of the unexercised grant as follows: 3,675 for Mr. Stecher, 11,437 for Mr. Scherer, 2,982 for Mr. Joseph, and 13,271 for Mr. Popplewell.
- (4) Maximum values of performance-based restricted stock unit grants awarded in 2008 are: \$317,437 for Mr. Stecher; \$129,242 for Mr. Johnston; and \$163,025 each for Messrs. Scherer, Joseph and Popplewell. Maximum values of performance-based restricted stock unit grants awarded in 2007 are shown in the Summary Compensation Table above.
- (5) No preferential earnings were paid on deferred compensation in 2009. Amounts in this column reflect changes in values of actuarially calculated accumulated benefit in the company's Retirement Plan and SERP as follows:

For Mr. Stecher, a decrease of \$68,545 for Retirement Plan and an increase of \$417,682 for SERP

For Mr. Scherer, a decrease of \$8,941 for Retirement Plan and an increase of \$67,094 for SERP

For Mr. Joseph, a decrease of \$22,177 for Retirement Plan and an increase of \$85,318 for SERP

- For Mr. Popplewell, a decrease of \$___ for SERP as the actuarial present value of that plan as of ___ was transferred to his Top Hat Savings Plan account on ___ as a part of the restructuring of our retirement benefit plans in 2008. Mr. Popplewell ceased participation in the Retirement Plan effective August 31, 2008, and ceased accumulating benefit under the SERP effective December 31, 2008. The amount of the accumulated benefit under the SERP was transferred to Mr. Popplewell's account in company's Top Hat Savings Plan on ______, 2009.
- (6) Includes perquisites in an aggregate amount less than \$10,000 for one or more of the types described in Perquisites and Other Personal Benefits, Page ____.
- (7) Includes the present value of accumulated pension benefit obligation distributed and rolled over to personal IRA in connection with termination of participation in the company's defined benefit plan in the amount \$296,298 for Mr. Popplewell.
- (8) Includes matching contributions to the company's 401(k) plan in the amounts of \$14,700 each for Mr. Johnston and Mr. Popplewell.

2009 Grant of Plan-Based Awards (1)

					Payouts Under Equity	Stock Awards Number of Shark	All Other : Option rAwards:Exercis Number of r Base	Fair Value
Name	Grant Date	Estimat Under N Threshold	ncentive	Incentive Plan Awards Target	or Units	SecuritiesPrice of InderlyingOptions Options Awards	and Option	
		(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(#)	(#)	(#) (\$/Sh)	(\$)
Kenneth W. Stecher	3/16/2009* 11/25/2009**	100,000	200,000	400,000		10		257
Steven J. Johnston	3/16/2009* 11/25/2009**	50,000	100,000	200,000		1		26
Jacob F. Scherer, Jr.	3/16/2009* 11/25/2009**	50,000	100,000	200,000		10		257
Thomas A. Joseph	3/16/2009* 11/25/2009**	37,500	75,000	150,000		10		